Biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease and the *APOE* polymorphism

Ronald Lautner

Department of Psychiatry and Neurochemistry, Institute of Neuroscience and Physiology at Sahlgrenska Academy University of Gothenburg

Gothenburg, Sweden, 2019



Biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease and the APOE polymorphism

© 2019 Ronald Lautner ronald.lautner@neuro.gu.se

ISBN 978-91-7833-354-7 (PRINT) ISBN 978-91-7833-355-4 (PDF) http://hdl.handle.net/2077/59064

Printed in Gothenburg, Sweden 2019 Printed by BrandFactory, Gothenburg

Abstract

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common form of dementia and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) biomarkers reflecting the core pathology of AD are now widely used for diagnosis making, in particular β -amyloid₁₋₄₂ (A β 42) reflecting amyloid plaque pathology, phosphorylated tau (P-tau) reflecting neurofibrillary tangle pathology and total tau (T-tau) reflecting general neurodegeneration. In addition, blood-based biomarkers for AD are in the pipeline with recent studies showing promising diagnostic potential. The most important genetic risk factor for sporadic AD is the ϵ 4 allele of the apolipoprotein E (*APOE*) polymorphism, increasing risk for AD diagnosis in a dose-dependent manner as well as lowering the age of onset.

We conducted a comprehensive meta-analysis of the AD biomarker literature from 1984 to 2014, which could confirm the robust diagnostic performance of the above-mentioned established CSF biomarker triad for AD, and also revealed possible new biomarker candidates in both CSF and blood that could contribute to the diagnostic work-up of the disease as well as serve as tools for monitoring new disease-modifying treatments. In a large multicentre study, we confirmed the strong association between the APOE E4 genotype and AD and showed that the ε_4 allele also affects concentrations of CSF AB42 in a dose-dependent manner. However, the APOE polymorphism does not blur the diagnostic accuracy of the established AD biomarkers and CSF AB42 was shown to reflect cerebral amyloid pathology irrespective of the APOE genotype. In another multicentre cohort consisting of solely cognitively healthy subjects, we showed that the dose-dependent effect of APOE ε_4 on CSF AB42 was absent in younger subjects and CSF AB42 concentrations started to drop around age 50 and even earlier in £4-carriers, pinpointing the earliest disturbances in amyloid homeostasis, long before cognitive impairment becomes apparent.

Taken together, the results from this thesis underline the usefulness of AD biomarkers as well as their robust diagnostic performance irrespective of the most prominent genetic risk factor. In addition, since biomarkers (in particular CSF A β 42) can reflect pathological changes already in the preclinical stage of the disease, they could become valuable in future AD prevention, once disease-modifying therapies become available.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Alzheimers sjukdom (AD) är den vanligaste demensformen och diagnosen ställs idag bland annat med hjälp av så kallade biomarkörer, dvs. biologiska ämnen som kan mätas i olika kroppsvätskor och som återspeglar sjukliga processer i kroppen. Ett kännetecken vid AD är utfällningar (plack) i hjärnan som består av proteinet β -amyloid₁₋₄₂ (A β 42). A β 42 kan mätas i ryggmärgsvätska (cerebrospinalvätska, Csv) och halten är vanligen sänkt vid AD. Dessutom kan man mäta proteinet tau (T-tau) som läcker ut från sönderfallande nervceller och halten i Csv är därför hög vid AD. En strukturellt förändrad variant av tau (fosforylerat tau, P-tau) är typisk vid AD och även denna kan mätas i Csv, där höga halter är relativt specifika för just AD. Det är känt att risken att insjukna i AD inte är slumpmässig utan åtminstone delvis ärftligt betingad. En så kallad sårbarhetsgen som varit känd sedan länge är *APOE*, som föreligger i tre olika varianter, varav en (*APOE* ϵ 4) är förknippad med en ökad risk att insjukna i AD.

Inom ramen för denna avhandling genomfördes en stor granskning av hela biomarkörlitteraturen för AD från 1980-talet tills nu, där vi kunde bekräfta att de etablerade biomarkörerna är mycket robusta och träffsäkra. Dessutom uppdagades nya lovande biomarkörer som skulle kunna användas i diagnostiken framöver. I en annan stor studie med Alzheimerpatienter från olika centra både i Sverige och utomlands kunde vi se att riskgenen APOE kan påverka halten av biomarkörer (i synnerhet Aβ42) i Csv, där bärare av APOE ɛ4-varianten har lägre halter jämfört med icke-bärare. Trots detta är de biomarkörer som används idag mycket träffsäkra oavsett vilken APOEuppsättning som föreligger. I en annan studie undersökte vi ett stort antal friska individer i ett brett åldersintervall och kunde visa att APOE ɛ4-varianten inte påverkade halten av Aβ42 i Csv bland de allra yngsta. Däremot börjar nivåerna sjunka redan från 50-års åldern, och ännu tidigare bland bärare av APOE ɛ4 varianten, vilket kan indikera att det försiggår sjukliga processer i hjärnan långt innan några minnesstörningar blir märkbara för patienten. Resultaten från denna avhandling understryker att biomarkörer är användbara inte bara för att ställa en Alzheimerdiagnos utan också för att hitta tidiga förändringar innan patienten blir sjuk, vilket kan bli värdefullt framöver ifall en förebyggande behandling mot AD kan bli verklighet.

Populärwissenschaftliche Zusammenfassung

Die Alzheimer-Krankheit, auch Alzheimer-Demenz (AD) genannt, ist die häufigste Form der Demenzerkrankungen und die Diagnose wird heutzutage unter anderem mit Hilfe sogenannter Biomarker gestellt. Biomarker sind in verschiedenen Körperflüssigkeiten meßbare biologische Stoffe. die krankhafte Prozesse im Körper widerspiegeln. Ein charakteristisches Kennzeichen der Alzheimererkrankung sind extrazelluläre Fällungen im Gehirn, welche als Hauptbestandteil das Protein β -amyloid₁₋₄₂ (A β 42) enthalten. Aß42 kann in der Gehirn-Rückenmarksflüssigkeit (dem Liquor cerebrospinalis) gemessen werden und die Konzentration bei der AD ist üblicherweise erniedrigt. Desweiteren ist das Protein Tau (T-tau), welches von zerfallenden Nervenzellen freigesetzt wird, im Liquor meßbar und bei der AD liegen oft erhöhte Konzentrationen von T-tau vor. Eine durch eine Vielzahl an Phosphorylierungen strukturell veränderte Form des Tau Proteins (P-tau) ist typisch für die AD und auch hier können erhöhte Konzentrationen im Liquor gemessen werden. Es ist bekannt, daß das Risiko, an der sporadischen Form der AD zu erkranken, einem erblichen Faktor unterliegt, nämlich dem APOE Gen. Jenes Gen liegt in drei Varianten vor. von denen eine (APOE ε4) mit einem erhöhten Erkrankungsrisiko vergesellschaftet ist. Im Rahmen dieser Dissertation wurde eine umfassende Durchsicht der gesamten Literatur über Biomarker der AD durchgeführt, welche sich von den 80er Jahren bis in die Gegenwart erstreckt. Dabei konnten wir einerseits bestätigen, daß die oben genannten etablierten Biomarker äußerst robust sind und eine hohe Treffsicherheit aufweisen. Andererseits traten auch neue Biomarker als vielversprechende Kandidaten hervor, welche möglicherweise zukünftig in das diagnostische Arsenal aufgenommen werden könnten. In einer weiteren umfassenden Studie mit Alzheimerpatienten von verschiedenen Zentren, sowohl aus Schweden als auch aus anderen Ländern, konnten wir feststellen, daß das Risikogen APOE die Konzentrationen von

Biomarkern im Liquor (insbesondere A β 42) beeinflussen kann, wobei Träger von *APOE* ϵ 4 niedrigere Liquorkonzentrationen aufweisen als jene mit anderen *APOE* Genvarianten. Dieses Sachverhaltes zum Trotz ist A β 42, sowie auch die anderen oben genannten Liquorbiomarker, überaus treffsicher, ungeachtet der genetischen Zusammensetzung des *APOE* Genes. In einer anderen Studie mit ausschließlich gesunden Kontrollpersonen in allen Altersgruppen konnten wir zeigen, daß die Konzentration von Aβ42 im Liquor der jüngsten Studienteilnehmer nicht vom *APOE* Genotyp beeinflußt wird. Allerdings konnten mit steigendem Alter sinkende Konzentrationen von Aβ42 festgestellt werden, wobei dieser Rückgang bereits ab dem Alter von 50 Jahren zu beobachten war, und sogar noch früher bei Trägern der *APOE* ε4 Genvariante. Dieses Phänomen deutet darauf hin, daß krankhafte Prozesse im Gehirn stattfinden können, lange bevor ein eventueller Gedächtnisverlust für den Patienten bemerkbar wird.

Die Ergebnisse dieser Doktorarbeit unterstreichen, daß Biomarker nicht nur für die Diagnostik der Alzheimererkrankung von Bedeutung sind, sondern auch dazu verwendet werden können, um Zeichen früher krankhafter Veränderungen aufzuzeigen, welche bereits vor dem eigentlichen Ausbruch der Erkrankung vorliegen. Dieser Anwendungsbereich könnte enorm an Bedeutung gewinnen, sollte es möglich werden, in Zukunft der Erkrankung mit neuen wirksamen Arzneimitteln vorbeugend entgegenzutreten.

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following studies, referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

I. Olsson B, Lautner R, Andreasson U, Öhrfelt A, Portelius E,
Bjerke M, Hölttä M, Rosén C, Olsson C, Strobel G, Wu E, Dakin K,
Petzold M, Blennow K and Zetterberg H.

CSF and blood biomarkers for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis.

Lancet Neurology. 2016; 15(7): p. 673–684.

II. Andreasson U, Lautner R, Schott JM, Mattsson N, Hansson O, Herukka SK, Helisalmi S, Ewers M, Hampel H, Wallin A, Minthon L, Hardy J, Blennow K and Zetterberg H.

CSF biomarkers for Alzheimer's pathology and the effect size of APOE ε_4 .

Molecular Psychiatry. 2014; 19(2): p. 148–149.

III. Lautner R, Palmqvist S, Mattsson N, Andreasson U, Wallin A, Pålsson E, Jakobsson J, Herukka SK, Owenius R, Olsson B, Hampel H, Rujescu D, Ewers M, Landén M, Minthon L, Blennow K, Zetterberg H, Hansson O and the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative.

Apolipoprotein E genotype and the diagnostic accuracy of cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers for Alzheimer disease.

JAMA Psychiatry. 2014; 71(10): p. 1183–1191.

IV. Lautner R, Insel PS, Skillbäck T, Olsson B, Landén M, Frisoni GB, Herukka SK, Hampel H, Wallin A, Minthon L, Hansson O, Blennow K, Mattsson N and Zetterberg H.

Preclinical effects of APOE ε_4 on cerebrospinal fluid A β_{42} concentrations.

Alzheimer's Research & Therapy. 2017; 9(1): p. 87.

Contents

Introduction	16
Alzhaimer's disease	15
Historical background	15
Clinical presentation	15
Pathonhysiology	10
Diagnosis	1/
Treatment	10
Genetics of Alzheimer's disease	19
Familial Alzheimer's disease	20
Sporadic Alzheimer's disease	20
Biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease	21
Biomarkers for B-amyloid nathology	22
Biomarkers for neurofibrillary tangle nathology	23 22
Biomarkers for axonal neuronal degeneration	23 24
Biomarkers for synaptic degeneration	24
Biomarkers for glial activation	-3 25
Biomarkers for α -synuclein pathology	26
Aims and objectives	27
Methods	29
Studies included in the meta-analysis	29
Search strategy	29
Exclusion criteria	29
Data collection	30
Participants and sampling	30
Cohorts	30
Sampling	31
Analytical methods	32
CSF analyses	32
Data normalisation	32
APOE genotyping	32
PET analysis	33
Statistical analyses	33
Meta-analysis	33

Comparisons of biomarker concentrations	33
ROC analysis	33
Regression models	34
Results and discussion	35
Meta-analysis of the biomarker literature	35
Comparing AD patients to control subjects	35
Comparing MCI-AD patients to sMCI subjects	39
Implications	40
Limitations	4I
The association between $APOE \varepsilon_4$ and Alzheimer's disease	42
Clinically diagnosed Alzheimer's disease	43
Biomarkers only	43
Clinical diagnosis and biomarkers combined	44
Implications	44
Limitations	44
APOE E4 and the diagnostic accuracy of biomarkers for	
Alzheimer's disease	45
CSF A β 42 in relation to <i>APOE</i> genotype	45
CSF T-tau and P-tau in relation to APOE genotype	46
Stratifying for cortical A β status	46
Implications	46
Limitations	47
APOE E4 and biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease in cognitively	
healthy individuals	47
CSF AB42 in relation to APOE genotype	48
User Ap42 across different age groups	48
	48
Limitations	49
Conclusions and outlook	51
A robust tetrad of biomarkers and possible new candidates	51
Biomarkers can deliver high diagnostic accuracy irrespective	
of APOE genotype	51
APOE E4 influences amyloid metabolism even in cognitively	
healthy subjects	52
Future directions	52
Acknowledgements	55
References	57

Abbreviations

	0 1 1 1
Αβ	β-amyloid
Αβ42	β-amyloid ₁₋₄₂
AChE	Acetylcholinesterase
AD	Alzheimer's disease
ADNI	Alzheimer's disease Neuroimaging Initiative
ADRDA	Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association
ALS	Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
APOE	Apolipoprotein E
APP	Amyloid precursor protein
BACE1	β -site amyloid precursor protein cleaving enzyme I
BIN1	Bridging integrator 1 protein
BIOFINDER	Biomarkers for Identifying Neurodegenerative Disorders
	Early and Reliably
CCL2	C-C chemokine ligand 2
CHI3L1	Chitinase-3-like protein 1
CJD	Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease
CLU	Clusterin
CNS	Central nervous system
CR1	Complement component (3b/4b) receptor I
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
DIAN	Dominantly Inherited Alzheimer Network
DLB	Dementia with Lewy bodies
DMT	Disease-modifying therapy
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EOAD	Early-onset Alzheimer's disease
FAD	Familial Alzheimer's disease
FTD	Frontotemporal dementia
GFAP	Glial fibrillary acidic protein
HFABP	Heart fatty acid binding protein
IWG	International Working Group
LOAD	Late-onset Alzheimer's disease
МСІ	Mild cognitive impairment
MCI-AD	Mild cognitive impairment due to Alzheimer's disease
MCP-1	Monocyte chemotactic protein I

MMSE	Mini-Mental State Examination
NFL	Neurofilament light protein
Ng	Neurogranin
NIA-AA	National Institute on Aging and Alzheimer's Association
NINCDS	National Institute of Neurological and Communicative
	Disorders and Stroke
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
NSE	Neuron-specific enolase
PD	Parkinson's disease
PET	Positron emission tomography
PICALM	Phosphatidylinositol-binding clathrin assembly protein
PSEN1	Presenilin I
PSEN ₂	Presenilin 2
PSP	Progressive supranuclear palsy
P-tau	Phosphorylated tau
ROC	Receiver operating characteristic
SAD	Sporadic Alzheimer's disease
sAPPα	α-Cleaved soluble amyloid precursor protein
sAPPβ	β-Cleaved soluble amyloid precursor protein
SD	Standard deviation
SEM	Standard error of the mean
sMCI	Stable mild cognitive impairment
TREM2	Triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2
T-tau	Total tau
VaD	Vascular dementia
VLP-1	Visinin-like protein 1
YKL-40	Chitinase-3-like protein I (CHI3LI)

Introduction

Alzheimer's disease

Historical background

Alois Alzheimer (1864 – 1915) was a clinical psychiatrist and neuropathologist practising at the Community Hospital for Mental and Epileptic Patients (Städtische Anstalt für Irre und Epileptiker) in Frankfurt am Main, Germany around the turn of the last century. In the autumn of 1901, he investigated a newly admitted 50-year-old female patient named Auguste Deter, who presented with mainly psychiatric symptoms such as paranoid psychosis and aggressiveness, but also memory disturbances and progressive confusion that were deteriorating at a relatively quick pace [1]. Alzheimer became deeply interested in this case and started documenting his clinical findings very detailed and extensively during the course of Auguste's hospitalisation [2]. In 1902, Alzheimer moved to Munich where a large university hospital for psychiatry was being established, including a (for the time) modern histopathological laboratory, which Alzheimer became head of [1]. In 1906, Alzheimer's previous employer, the director of the Frankfurt Community hospital informed about the passing of Auguste Deter, who had remained hospitalised up until her death at age 55. An autopsy was arranged and brain material for histological investigation was sent to Alzheimer [2]. Those samples turned out to be the basis for the first description of the alterations later known as plaques and neurofibrillary tangles, the histopathological hallmarks of Alzheimer's disease. Emil Kraepelin, one of Alzheimer's co-workers in Munich. was excited about these findings, which had never been described before, and encouraged Alzheimer to present them at a conference. So, in November 1906, Alzheimer travelled to Tübingen and gave a lecture on this unusual case study at the 37th Meeting of South-West German Psychiatrists (37. Versammlung Südwestdeutscher Irrenärzte). One year later, the report was also published in a German medical journal [3]. Although the case report did not receive much attention at its initial presentation, Emil Kraepelin, who was an authority at the time, included it in the 8th edition of his textbook on psychiatry published in 1910 [4], thereby coining the term "Alzheimer's disease" (AD) already during Alois Alzheimer's lifetime.

However, the disease, and with it Alzheimer's name, was more or less forgotten during most of the 20th century. It was not until the 1980s that modern Alzheimer research became reignited with the discovery of β -amyloid as the main component of senile plaques leading to the drafting of the so-called amyloid cascade hypothesis (more on that under *Pathophysiology* below). Shortly thereafter, in the 1990s, the discovery of the first pathogenic mutations also shed light on the genetic background of the disease (see chapter *Genetics of Alzheimer's disease*).

Clinical presentation

AD is characterised by a lengthy disease course with slowly deteriorating cognitive functions over many years, up to two decades. In the initial stages, insidious episodic memory disturbances are typical, together with depressive symptoms and anxiety. In that stage, patients are still relatively well-functioning socially and can develop strategies to compensate for their cognitive shortcomings. This clinical phase is often referred to as mild cognitive impairment (MCI) [5, 6] or prodromal AD. Over time, as the illness progresses, the memory impairment becomes more severe and the patient can develop difficulties to carry out practical tasks (dyspraxia) as well as speech disorders (dysphasia). In addition, visuospatial functions can become impaired which limits the ability to orientate oneself in one's surroundings. Eventually, the decline in cognitive functions leads to complete social dependence in the final stage of the disease, where even psychiatric symptoms such as behavioural disorders, aggressiveness, confusion and psychotic episodes can be prevalent. Common causes of death include secondary conditions such as pneumonia, chronic heart failure and pulmonary embolism [7].

AD can be subgrouped into sporadic AD, comprising the vast majority of AD patients, and familial AD which is a rare form caused by specific point mutations in certain genes (more on that distinction in the chapter *Genetics of Alzheimer's disease*). Sporadic AD can be divided further into early-onset AD (age of onset \leq 65 years) and late-onset AD (age of onset > 65 years) [8]. Since many elderlies with AD also have signs of vascular dementia (VaD), and since the distinction between these conditions can be troublesome, another clinical subgroup called mixed AD/VaD has been proposed and included into the international classification of diseases [8, 9].

Pathophysiology

Starting in the 1980s, the molecular basis of the histopathological hallmarks of AD has been the subject of extensive research. The main component of senile plaques has been identified as β -amyloid₁₋₄₂ (A β 42) [10] originating from the large transmembranous amyloid precursor protein (APP) [11] by proteolytic cleavage in two positions. Cleavage in the extracellular domain is mediated by the β -site amyloid precursor protein cleaving enzyme I (BACEI), also referred to as β secretase [12], whereas cleavage in the transmembranous domain is mediated by the γ -secretase complex [13, 14], resulting in AB42, as well as shorter AB forms (the most abundant of which is AB40) and the β -cleaved soluble form of APP (sAPPB) [15]. Another, non-amyloidogenic pathway of APP-processing does exist, with APP being cleaved by α -secretase and γ -secretase, resulting in a small soluble fragment named p3 as well as the α -cleaved soluble form of APP (sAPP α). thereby precluding the formation of A β 42 [16-18]. What distinguishes A β 42 from other B-amyloid isoforms, such as the more prevalent 40 amino acid isoform A β 40, is its aggregation properties. A β 42 is more hydrophobic in nature and has a tendency to form AB oligomers [19] that further aggregate into larger insoluble structures that eventually result in the deposition of AB plaques [20].

The main component of the other histopathological feature of AD, the neurofibrillary tangles, has been identified as an abnormally truncated and phosphorylated variant of the tau protein, which is abundant in neurons as a microtubule-associated component of the cytoskeleton [21-23]. Tau plays an important role in stabilising microtubules and thereby facilitating axonal transport, which is vital for any nerve cell [24]. While a certain amount of tau phosphorylation may be of importance during brain development [25, 26], abnormal truncation and hyperphosphorylation of tau in the adult brain can lead to the formation of paired helical filaments and neurofibrillary tangles [27, 28], which disrupts the neuronal cytoskeleton and eventually causes synaptic dysfunction and neuronal cell death [29].

Based on this knowledge, different hypotheses for the pathogenesis of AD have been postulated over the years, the most prominent and most accepted of which being the so-called amyloid cascade hypothesis [30].

Amyloid cascade hypothesis

The amyloid cascade hypothesis states that abnormal accumulation of $A\beta$ -containing plaques is the initiating pathogenic event and the primary cause of the

neurodegeneration seen in AD [31-33]. This event is believed to trigger a cascade of further pathological processes including the formation of neurofibrillary tangles, microglial activation, reactive astrocytosis, neuritic injury and eventually synapse loss and neuronal cell death [30, 34, 35]. It has been suggested that $A\beta$ accumulation is a consequence of an imbalance between production of $A\beta_{42}$ peptides and clearance of named peptides from the brain [36]. Genetic studies have provided evidence for this since an abnormal overproduction of $A\beta$ peptides has been described in cases of familial AD, where mutations in the *APP*, *PSEN1* or *PSEN2* genes are present [37, 38]. Moreover, the ε_4 allele of the *APOE* gene, which is the most important genetic risk factor for sporadic AD, has been shown to increase $A\beta$ aggregation and impair its clearance from the brain [39, 40]. On the other hand, the amyloid cascade hypothesis has also been called into question, not least since cerebral $A\beta$ burden correlates poorly with the extent of cognitive dysfunction [41, 42].

Diagnosis

The first diagnostic criteria for AD were published in 1984 by a work group established in the US by the National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke (NINCDS) together with the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association (ADRDA) [43]. It defined the diagnosis of probable AD on the basis of clinical examination and neuropsychological tests. A definite AD diagnosis could only be made post mortem by histopathological evidence. More than 20 years later, these criteria were revised by the International Working Group (IWG) for New Research Criteria for the Diagnosis of Alzheimer's Disease spearheaded by Bruno Dubois, providing research criteria focusing on a clinical core of episodic memory impairment supplemented by at least one supportive biochemical or radiological feature, such as abnormal findings on brain MRI, specific patterns on PET imaging or abnormal CSF biomarkers [44]. In 2011, the NINCDS-ADRDA workgroup revisited their original criteria and revised them in a way that retained the general framework of probable AD but added CSF biomarkers and amyloid-PET findings as evidence of AD pathophysiology [45]. In 2014, the IWG also refined their criteria (now called IWG-2 criteria) by defining AD diagnosis as a specific clinical phenotype together with in vivo evidence of AD pathology (CSF or PET biomarkers as well as AD mutations). They also added criteria for the preclinical states of AD defined by the absence of a specific clinical phenotype together with in vivo evidence of AD pathology [46]. The latest attempt in providing research criteria was published in 2018 by Clifford A. Jack Jr. and colleagues called the

NIA-AA research framework [47]. These so-called ATN criteria take on a different approach by defining AD on the basis of biomarkers alone (both biochemical and imaging), reflecting three different types of pathologies: A β deposition (the A criterion), pathologic tau (the T criterion) and neurodegeneration (the N criterion). According to this concept, AD is defined as a biological construct by using evidence of its unique neuropathological changes rather than a specific clinical phenotype.

Treatment

Symptomatic therapies

The only currently approved drugs for the treatment of AD are symptomatic therapies that fall into two categories: inhibitors of acetylcholinesterase (AChE) and partial antagonists of the *N*-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor. AChE-inhibitors aim at improving cholinergic neurotransmission by increasing the amount of acetylcholine available in the synaptic cleft [48]. Partial NMDA receptor antagonists modulate the effect of glutamate, which is beneficial since neurodegeneration in AD can lead to glutamatergic hyperactivity and activation of extrasynaptic NMDA receptors that may introduce noise in synaptic signalling [49]. However, none of these therapies can modify the underlying disease mechanisms or halt disease progression in AD.

Disease-modifying therapies

The search for disease-modifying therapies (DMTs) for AD, although ongoing for over a decade, has proven to be difficult, with numerous drug trials failing because of lack of desired effect or unacceptable adverse effects [50, 51]. There are currently no approved disease-modifying drugs for AD and no new AD treatment has been approved since the approval of memantine (an NMDA receptor antagonist) in 2003 [51].

In line with the amyloid cascade hypothesis, the main target for DMTs is A β with three different mechanisms tested so far: (A) decreasing A β production by inhibiting BACEI [52] or γ -secretase [53], alternatively by activating α -secretase and thereby shifting the balance towards the non-amyloidogenic pathway [54, 55], (B) increasing A β clearance by active and passive immunisation approaches

[56-58] or A β -degrading enzymes [59], and (C) inhibiting amyloid oligomerisation and fibril formation [60, 61]. Analogous to A β , both immunotherapy [62] and antiaggregation therapies [63] have been tested targeting tau, with the aim of reducing the amount of neurofibrillary tangle pathology.

In spite of the rather disappointing results in drug development so far, there are still hopes that a breakthrough might be around the corner with several drug trials awaiting conclusion in the upcoming years. Currently, there are fourteen studies targeting $A\beta$ and one study targeting tau ongoing in phase III [64]. There are also hopes that shifting focus towards the preclinical phase of AD, by including more study participants in this early stage of the disease, might increase the chance of a positive outcome in drug trials [65].

Genetics of Alzheimer's disease

Even long before the first genetic variants associated with AD risk were described, there was mounting evidence for a genetic contribution to the disease. Clustering of AD was described both in the rare familial form of AD and in the more common sporadic form [66-68]. In familial AD, inheritance appears to follow an autosomal-dominant pattern, whereas a more complex multifactorial inheritance has been suggested for sporadic AD [69-71].

Familial Alzheimer's disease

Starting in the early 1990s, genetic studies were conducted focusing on families affected with familial AD (FAD), with the goal of finding genes that contribute to AD risk. The first gene to be identified was *APP*, encoding the amyloid precursor protein (APP) [31, 72, 73]. APP is localised on chromosome 21, which also provides a plausible explanation as to why patients with Down syndrome, carrying a duplication of chromosome 21, frequently develop cerebral plaque and tangle pathology in a similar fashion as in AD [74, 75]. Mutations in the *APP* gene can cause changes in the proteolytic cleavage of APP, favouring pathways that lead to the production of the amyloidogenic 42 amino acid isoform of A β (A β 42), at the expense of other cleavage products that lack aggregation properties, such as the slightly shorter and more soluble A β 40 [76].

Other mutations causing FAD have been identified in the *PSEN1* gene located on chromosome 14 [77] and in the *PSEN2* gene located on chromosome 1 [78, 79].

Those genes encode two proteins, presenilin I and presenilin 2, constituting parts of the large transmembranous enzyme complex γ -secretase, that has numerous known substrates [80], one of which being APP [I4]. It is hypothesised that mutations in the *PSEN1* and *PSEN2* genes can lead to a partial loss-of-function of γ -secretase, so that the enzyme manages to cut at the 42nd and 40th amino acid of A β , but barely reaches the cleavage sites generating the shorter and more soluble A β forms [81]. As a curiosity, it can be mentioned that Auguste Deter, the patient upon whom Alois Alzheimer's first description of the disease was based, was a carrier of a *PSEN1*-mutation, as evidenced by genotyping performed on conserved tissue samples over a century after her passing [82]. However, there is still some uncertainty surrounding this case, since the reported mutation could not be validated in a subsequent study [83].

In each of those three genes (*APP*, *PSEN1* and *PSEN2*), many distinct mutations causing FAD have been identified with more than 150 mutations in *PSEN1* alone, most of which have been thoroughly documented and reviewed [84-86]. The Dominantly Inherited Alzheimer Network (DIAN) is an example of an international research initiative contributing to the continued identification of disease-causing mutations as well as conducting clinical trials and long-term observational studies including patients who have or are at risk for developing FAD (http://dian.wustl.edu/).

Sporadic Alzheimer's disease

In sporadic AD, which comprises more than 95% of all AD cases [87], the genetic aetiology is more complex. While there is a strong genetic component, the inheritance is not simply following a classic Mendelian pattern as is the case in FAD. Instead, a multifactorial aetiology has been suggested, with multiple low penetrance genetic polymorphisms that can increase (or decrease) the risk for disease onset. The first such susceptibility gene identified for sporadic AD was *APOE* [88, 89] located on chromosome 19 [90, 91], encoding apolipoprotein E (apoE), which functions as a lipid transporter in the brain and in blood [92]. ApoE exists in three isoforms (apoE2, apoE3 and apoE4) resulting from three polymorphisms in the *APOE* gene (*APOE* ϵ_2 , ϵ_3 and ϵ_4) which are differentiated from each other by single amino acid substitutions at positions 112 and 158, respectively [93, 94]. The ϵ_3 allele is the most common of the three, whereas the less frequent ϵ_4 allele is associated with a higher risk of developing AD in a dose-dependent manner [95, 96]. Heterozygous *APOE* ϵ_4 carriers have a relative increase in risk that is approximately 3-fold, whereas homozygous *APOE* ϵ_4

carriers can have up to 15-fold increase in risk compared to homozygous *APOE* ε_3 carriers [97, 98]. Moreover, there is also an *APOE* ε_4 dosage effect on the mean age of onset, which is lower in *APOE* ε_4 carriers compared to non-carriers [95]. The ε_2 allele, on the other hand, has been described as a protective factor for the development of sporadic AD [99, 100].

Apart from *APOE*, a number of other susceptibility genes for sporadic AD, as well as polymorphisms associated with a lower risk of developing AD, have been identified in genome wide association studies. For example, *CR1* located on chromosome I encoding the complement component (3b/4b) receptor I [I0I], as well as *BIN1* located on chromosome 2 encoding the bridging integrator I protein [I02], are associated with a higher risk of developing AD. Examples for risk-lowering polymorphisms are *CLU* located on chromosome 8 encoding clusterin [I0I, I03], as well as *PICALM* located on chromosome II encoding the phosphatidylinositol-binding clathrin assembly protein [I03]. Over a dozen more potential susceptibility genes for AD have been pinpointed in a large meta-analysis of genetic association studies featured in the AlzGene database (which is publicly available at <u>www.alzgene.org</u>) [I04]. However, it should be noted that none of these associations are anywhere as strong as the one observed for *APOE*.

Biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease

Cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers reflecting the core pathologies of Alzheimer's disease have been on the radar for researchers for at least three decades, in particular the 42 amino acid isoform of β -amyloid (A β 42) reflecting plaque pathology, and phosphorylated tau (P-tau) reflecting neurofibrillary tangle pathology. Together with total tau (T-tau), reflecting axonal neurodegeneration, these CSF biomarkers are often referred to as the core AD biomarker triad and they are well-established today and used widely in clinical practice to diagnose both manifest and incipient Alzheimer's disease. In more recent years, blood-based biomarkers for AD started to appear on the horizon, yielding mixed, but also some promising results. However, as of today, plasma biomarkers for AD have not yet made their entrance into everyday clinical routine use. A more detailed account of the various AD biomarkers is outlined below, according to the different pathologies they reflect.

Biomarkers for β-amyloid pathology

The major constituent of senile plaques, the 42 amino acid isoform of A β (A β 42), is measurable in CSF and concentrations of this biomarker are lower in AD compared to controls [105], which has been verified in numerous studies [106]. The same can be observed in patients with mild cognitive impairment as well as in the preclinical phase of AD [107-110], and today A β 42 is widely accepted as a robust measure of cerebral plaque pathology. The lower concentrations are due to the sequestration of A β 42 in senile plaques, leaving only the soluble fraction of the protein detectable in CSF [111, 112]. A decrease in CSF A β 42 concentrations can also be seen in dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB) [113] as well as secondary to CNS infections [114]. Other APP cleavage products, such as A β 38, A β 40, sAPP α and sAPP β have been measured in the CSF of AD patients, albeit with no or only negligible differences when compared to controls [115-117], making those proteins less usable as biomarkers than A β 42.

Unlike in CSF, it has been much more difficult to find reliable biomarkers for $A\beta$ pathology in peripheral blood. While being measurable in plasma, concentrations of $A\beta42$ do not seem to reflect plaque pathology in the brain [118-120]. It was not until recently that correlations between plasma $A\beta42$ and CNS amyloidosis have been reported in studies using mass spectrometry-based methods [121] as well as ultrasensitive assays [122]. These results are promising, but they need to be replicated in further studies.

Biomarkers for neurofibrillary tangle pathology

Abnormally truncated and phosphorylated tau (P-tau) forms the main component of neurofibrillary tangles and can be measured in CSF using immunochemical assays detecting mid-domain epitopes of the protein [123, 124]. Concentrations are increased in AD [125] and CSF P-tau is regarded as the most specific AD biomarker, with herpes encephalitis and superficial CNS siderosis being the only other currently known conditions that give rise to elevated CSF P-tau levels [126, 127]. This is notable since other diseases that also feature neurofibrillary tangle pathology, such as frontotemporal dementia (FTD) and progressive supranuclear palsy (PSP), do not show the same increase in CSF P-tau concentrations seen in AD [128]. This has led to an alternative hypothesis regarding the mechanisms underlying the increase of T-tau and P-tau in CSF, namely that neurons exposed to A β pathology respond by increasing their secretion of tau (both total and phosphorylated forms) into the brain's interstitial fluid that communicates freely with the CSF [129, 130]. If this is correct, CSF T-tau and P-tau are not direct biomarkers for neurodegeneration and tangle pathology in AD, but rather $A\beta$ response markers that may be predictive of future neurodegeneration and tangle formation. In peripheral blood, no reliable biomarker for neurofibrillary tangle pathology has yet been identified.

Biomarkers for axonal neuronal degeneration

Neurodegeneration is prevalent in AD and one CSF biomarker that can be utilised to assess general axonal neurodegeneration is total tau (T-tau) [131], using assays measuring the total amount of tau released from dving neurons, irrespective of phosphorylation status [124, 132]. CSF concentrations of T-tau are increased in AD [124, 133] and, together with CSF AB42 and P-tau, it is now widely used as a biomarker for AD in clinical practice. However, it is not specific for AD - instead, elevated levels can frequently be seen in other neurodegenerative conditions, such as Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (CJD) [134] and following stroke [135]. Among neurodegenerative dementias other than CJD, CSF T-tau is surprisingly ADspecific and hence not a general marker of neurodegeneration. This has led to an alternative hypothesis regarding the mechanism underlying CSF T-tau increase in AD (increased secretion in response to A β pathology, see above for details and references). Another CSF biomarker for axonal neurodegeneration is neurofilament light (NFL), which is present in long myelinated axons, thereby reflecting subcortical axonal damage when seen elevated in CSF [136]. AD patients show increased concentrations of NFL in CSF [137, 138]. However, this biomarker is not specific for AD and elevated levels of NFL have been observed in other conditions in which subcortical axonal neurodegeneration is prevalent, such as FTD and vascular dementia (VaD) [139-142] as well as in atypical parkinsonian disorders [143, 144], multiple sclerosis [145, 146], CJD [147, 148] and in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) [149]. Apart from T-tau and NFL, other CSF biomarkers of neurodegeneration, for which increased concentrations in AD have been reported, are visinin-like protein I (VLP-I) [150] and heart fatty-acid binding protein (HFABP) [151]. Moreover, neuron-specific enolase (NSE) in CSF has been suggested as a biomarker for axonal neuronal loss in AD [152, 153], although measurement of NSE is known to be very susceptible to blood contamination [154].

Highly sensitive assays for measurement of both T-tau and NFL in peripheral blood have recently been developed [155]. Plasma NFL does seem to reflect subcortical axonal damage in the brain fairly well, both in AD and in other conditions with elevated CSF NFL concentrations [156, 157]. As far as plasma

T-tau is concerned, the correlations with levels measured in CSF are not as convincing compared with NFL, but nevertheless promising [158, 159].

Biomarkers for synaptic degeneration

Synaptic dysfunction is thought to be a common feature in AD, and it is suggested that early memory impairment in AD begins when synapses in certain brain regions, such as the hippocampus, are lost [160]. One CSF biomarker that reflects synaptic degeneration is neurogranin (Ng), a protein enriched in hippocampal neurons [161]. Increased CSF concentrations of Ng have been described in AD, but not in other neurodegenerative conditions, making it the most well-studied AD biomarker reflecting synaptic dysfunction or degeneration to date [162-167]. On the other hand, no blood-based biomarkers for synaptic degeneration have yet been discovered. While Ng has been measured in plasma, its concentrations were unable to distinguish between AD and healthy controls [168].

Biomarkers for glial activation

Activation of glial cells in the brain, both astrocytes and microglia, has mainly been linked to neuroinflammatory conditions, but also to AD [169, 170]. Astrocytes are glial cells that play an important role in repair mechanisms as well as forming part of the blood-brain-barrier, whereas microglia are macrophages that constitute the innate immune defence of the brain. A number of glial biomarkers have been reported as being increased in the CSF of AD patients. namely chitotriosidase [171, 172], soluble CD14 [173], chitinase-3-like protein 1 (CHI3LI), also known as YKL-40 [174-176] and the C-C chemokine ligand 2 (CCL2), also known as monocyte chemotactic protein I (MCP-I) [177, 178]. However, these increases are often less pronounced compared to those observed in neuroinflammatory conditions. Another commonly used biomarker for astroglial cell activation and damage, the glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP), has been seen elevated in the CSF of patients with multiple sclerosis [179], in herpes encephalitis [180] and following head trauma [181] and stroke [182]. Some studies have even reported elevated levels of GFAP in AD [183], whereas others have not [184]. More recently, the secreted ectodomain of the triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2 (TREM2), which is selectively secreted from microglia in the CNS, has been reported to be increased in the CSF of AD patients [185-187], making this biomarker a promising and potentially more diseasespecific addition to the glial biomarkers described above, although elevated levels have also been reported in multiple sclerosis [188]. In plasma, many of the

biomarkers for glial activation are measurable, but they do not seem to reflect CNS-related changes, indicating that they derive not only from the CNS but also from cells in the peripheral blood, which makes them less usable for diagnostic purposes. However, a slight increase of plasma YKL-40 in AD has been demonstrated in some studies [189].

Biomarkers for α-synuclein pathology

The presynaptic protein α -synuclein has been identified as the main component of the so-called Lewy bodies, which are aggregates seen in DLB and Parkinson's disease (PD) [190]. In those conditions, concentrations of α -synuclein in the CSF are typically decreased [143, 191]. On the contrary, in AD, while α -synuclein aggregates can be prevalent, CSF concentrations of α -synuclein have been reported to be increased, suggesting that this biomarker might also reflect nonspecific neurodegeneration [191-195]. According to this theory, decreased levels of CSF α -synuclein might reflect α -synuclein aggregation, while increased levels might indicate neurodegeneration, making it difficult to interpret this biomarker in cases where both of these pathologies are present [196]. Recently, promising results regarding the detection of pathological α -synuclein seeds in CSF from patients with PD and other synucleinopathies using real-time quakinginduced conversion RT-QuIC-based assays were published [197, 198]. These studies, if replicated, suggest that α -synuclein pathology could be detected in CSF in a similar manner as pathological prion proteins in CSF from patients with CJD. In peripheral blood, the high expression of α -synuclein in red blood cells limits its usability as a biomarker as well as making measurements in CSF more susceptible to blood contamination [199, 200].

Aims and objectives

The overall goal of this thesis is to ascertain the current state of biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease as well as to examine the association between biomarkers reflecting Alzheimer pathology and the *APOE* polymorphism.

More specifically, the aims of each paper are as follows:

Paper I:

To provide a comprehensive meta-analysis of the Alzheimer biomarker literature from 1984 (when the first diagnostic criteria for AD were proposed) up until 2014.

Paper II:

To examine the association between AD and the *APOE* polymorphism in a multicentre setting and to explore how this association is altered by biomarker assisted diagnosis making.

Paper III:

To test the hypothesis that the *APOE* polymorphism affects the diagnostic accuracy of biomarkers for AD in a multicentre setting.

Paper IV:

To examine how the *APOE* polymorphism affects biomarker concentrations in cognitively healthy individuals across all age groups in a multicentre setting.

Methods

Studies included in the meta-analysis

Search strategy

The objective of the search strategy employed for the meta-analysis in paper I was to cover biomarker related articles published between July Ist, 1984 (when the first diagnostic criteria for AD were proposed by McKhann et al. [43]) and June 30th, 2014. PubMed and Web of Science were used as search engines and only articles published in English have been considered. In order to be eligible for the meta-analysis articles must report data for at least one of the following biomarkers measured in either CSF or blood reflecting:

- Neurodegeneration: T-tau, NFL, NSE, VLP-I, HFABP
- APP metabolism: Aβ42, Aβ40, Aβ38, sAPPα, sAPPβ
- Neurofibrillary tangle pathology: P-tau
- Blood-brain barrier function: CSF to serum albumin ratio
- Glial activation: YKL-40, MCP-1, GFAP

In addition, all studies had to report comparisons in biomarker concentrations between AD patients and control subjects or between patients with mild cognitive impairment due to AD (MCI-AD) and patients with stable mild cognitive impairment (sMCI). Stable MCI was defined as MCI without progression to dementia during a follow-up time of at least 2 years. MCI-AD was defined as MCI with progression to AD at follow-up. Control subjects included both cognitively healthy volunteers and individuals admitted to hospital with non-neurological and non-psychiatric diagnoses (hospital controls).

Exclusion criteria

Articles were excluded if they:

- Did not contain an AD and a control cohort or
- Did not contain an MCI-AD and an sMCI cohort
- Had cohorts with fewer than 10 subjects

- Reported data in a format other than mean \pm SD or mean \pm SEM
- Had biomarker data from sources other than CSF or blood
- Had used non-quantitative methods
- Did not provide the diagnostic criteria used for AD or MCI
- Had cohorts representing a mix of diagnoses
- Had sMCI cohorts with less than 2 years follow-up time
- Had cohorts with subjects under the age of 18
- Lacked appropriately referenced analytical methods
- Contained data already published in a previous article
- Had control cohorts with an inflammatory, neurological or psychiatric diagnosis

Data collection

All data were extracted from the articles by a reading team of ten researchers and then double-checked for accuracy independently by two researchers. Results were curated from cross-sectional studies as well as baseline measurements from longitudinal studies. If the same measurements were used in multiple publications, e.g. data from large initiatives such as the North American Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative (ADNI), only the first article for each biomarker was included in the meta-analysis. In case of longitudinal studies using the same baseline measurements in multiple publications, the study with the longest follow-up time was chosen to be included. If the data was presented in a format not suitable for inclusion in the meta-analysis, the corresponding authors were approached and asked to provide their data as either mean \pm SD or mean \pm SEM. In studies with multiple control groups, the most cognitively healthy control cohort was used.

Participants and sampling

Cohorts

Papers II and III used the same cohort with a total of 1345 subjects from four different centres in Sweden, Finland and Germany. The cohort consisted of 251 control subjects, 399 patients with sMCI, 287 patients with prodromal AD

(MCI-AD), 309 AD patients and 99 patients with dementias other than AD. The follow-up for the sMCI subjects was at least 2 years.

In paper III, we included an additional cohort consisting of 105 cognitively healthy younger subjects below the age of 35 from one centre in Gothenburg, Sweden. Those same subjects were also included in the large cohort of cognitively healthy individuals used in paper IV (see below).

In addition to the above described cohorts, paper III included two further cohorts that had undergone PET imaging; one consisting of 118 MCI-patients from 3 memory clinics in Sweden, and one comprising 53 subjects from the ADNI database.

In paper IV, we included a cohort consisting of 716 cognitively healthy subjects aged 17 to 99 years from seven centres in Sweden, Finland, Germany and Italy. The majority of these individuals were healthy volunteers. One subcohort also contained 138 patients with bipolar disorder without any cognitive impairment.

Sampling

CSF samples were obtained by lumbar puncture in the L3/4 or L4/5 interspace, collected in polypropylene tubes and stored frozen at -80°C until analysis. Longterm stability of CSF biomarkers for AD has previously been confirmed to be satisfactory under those circumstances [201]. The majority of the biomarker measurements used in paper II, III and IV were performed at the Clinical Neurochemistry Laboratory in Mölndal, Sweden whereas the remaining samples were analysed at different laboratories close to the centres that participated in the studies (Kuopio, Finland; Munich, Germany and Perugia, Italy). Pre-analytical sample handling was not actively standardised prior to sample collection but all participating centres and laboratories were part of the tightly inter-connected and collaborative BIOMARKAPD network that developed common pre-analytical standard operating procedures around the time of the studies, which speaks against consequential variation in this regard [202]. Nevertheless, centre harmonisation was needed, please see below for more information regarding this.

Analytical methods

CSF analyses

CSF concentrations of T-tau, P-tau and A β 42 in paper II, III and IV were measured using commercially available sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA) [105, 123, 124]. Part of the samples were analysed using a multiplex semiautomated platform (xMAP Luminex AlzBio3) [203]. All analyses were carried out by experienced laboratory technicians who were unaware of the clinical diagnoses.

Data normalisation

It is known that there is considerable inter-laboratory variability in CSF biomarker measurements across different sites [204]. Therefore, since all biomarker measurements used in paper II, III and IV originated from multiple centres, a normalisation procedure was necessary in order to make biomarker concentrations comparable across participating sites. This was approached by defining the largest centre cohort in each study as the reference group. Factors were then calculated between the *APOE* ϵ 4-negative controls from each participating centre and the *APOE* ϵ 4-negative controls in the reference group. These factors were applied to all data, hence relating biomarker concentrations in the different centres to those in the reference group. Similar normalisation measures have been previously used in other multicentre settings [108].

APOE genotyping

Genotyping for the *APOE* gene in paper II, III and IV was performed using allelic discrimination technology in order to define the single nucleotide polymorphisms of *APOE* (ϵ_2 , ϵ_3 , ϵ_4) on each allele. Study subjects were grouped into *APOE* ϵ_4 -negative (*APOE* ϵ_4 -/-) lacking the ϵ_4 allele, heterozygous *APOE* ϵ_4 -carriers (*APOE* ϵ_4 +/-) carrying one copy of the ϵ_4 allele, and homozygous *APOE* ϵ_4 -carriers (*APOE* ϵ_4 +/+) carrying two copies of the ϵ_4 allele.

PET analysis

One cohort used in paper III underwent PET scanning of the whole brain using [¹⁸F]flutemetamol as a tracer [205]. All scans were conducted at two centres in southern Sweden.

Statistical analyses

Meta-analysis

Results in paper I were presented as ratios of the mean biomarker concentrations between AD and controls, and between MCI-AD and sMCI, respectively. This measure is known as fold change and it was used in the meta-analysis to tackle inter-laboratory variability with respect to cut-off points and analytical assays [204]. A ratio above one indicates higher biomarker concentrations in the patient group, whereas conversely a ratio below one indicates higher biomarker concentrations in the control group. The delta method was used to calculate the standard error of the ratio between the mean values [206]. Publication bias was assessed with funnel plots. The meta-analysis performed was a random effects meta-analysis with the method of DerSimonian & Laird with the estimate of heterogeneity taken from the inverse-variance fixed-effect model [207].

Comparisons of biomarker concentrations

In paper III, the Mann-Whitney test for independent samples was used for pairwise comparisons of biomarker concentrations both between and within the diagnostic groups. Comparisons between more than two groups were done using a Kruskal-Wallis test for several independent samples. In paper IV, one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) for several independent samples was used to compare biomarker concentrations between *APOE* ε_4 carrier groups. The Pearson's chi-squared test was used to compare *APOE* genotype frequencies between healthy volunteers and patients with bipolar disorder.

ROC analysis

In paper II, receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis was used in order to determine cut-off points for T-tau, P-tau and A β 42, comparing biomarker

measurements between AD patients and healthy controls followed by finding the maximum for Youden's index [208] based on the results from that ROC analysis. The resulting cut-off points were remarkably close to previously determined reference limits [209].

In paper III, the area under the ROC curve was calculated for all biomarkers and separately for each *APOE* ϵ_4 carrier group in AD patients compared to healthy controls, as well as in MCI-AD patients compared to sMCI.

Regression models

In paper III, multiple backward stepwise binary logistic regression was used to study associations between clinical diagnosis and biomarker concentrations, age, sex and *APOE* ε_4 carrier status. Analysis of covariance was used to study the association between A β_{42} concentrations and *APOE* ε_4 carrier status when stratifying for [¹⁸F]flutemetamol uptake on the PET-scans.

In paper IV, the trajectory of CSF A β 42 with respect to age in different *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier groups was modelled using restricted cubic splines and ordinary least squares regression. Age at initial decline of CSF A β 42 was defined as the maximum A β 42 concentration prior to a monotone descent with increasing age.

Results and discussion

Meta-analysis of the biomarker literature

The initial search conducted for the meta-analysis in paper I generated 3500 articles from PubMed (after removal of duplicates) as well as 624 articles identified from Web of Science. After removal of articles not fulfilling the inclusion criteria, 585 articles remained which were assessed for eligibility by the reading team. After thorough review of these studies, a further 354 articles had to be removed due to the exclusion criteria specified in the methods section, which left 231 articles for inclusion in the systematic review and meta-analysis.

Comparing AD patients to control subjects

Established AD biomarkers in CSF

The three CSF biomarkers commonly considered as the core biomarker triad for AD (T-tau, P-tau and A β 42) all showed statistically significant differences between AD patients and controls with good effect sizes.

Data on T-tau in CSF was reported by 151 studies including a total of 11341 AD patients and 7086 control subjects. All comparisons from these studies, without a single exception, resulted in AD to control ratios above one for CSF T-tau, with an average ratio of 2.54.

For CSF P-tau, data from studies using methods recognising single or multiple detection epitopes were combined resulting in 89 studies including a total of 7498 AD patients and 5126 control subjects. As for T-tau, all comparisons for CSF P-tau resulted in AD to control ratios above one, with an average ratio of 1.88.

For CSF A β 42, studies using methods recognising either the 1-42 or the x-42 detection epitope of A β were included resulting in 131 studies including a total of 9949 AD patients and 6841 control subjects. Apart from one single study [210], all

comparisons for CSF A β 42 resulted in AD to control ratios below one, with an average ratio of 0.56.

CSF biomarkers of neurodegeneration (other than T-tau)

In contrast to T-tau, which is an integral part of the well-established AD biomarker triad, considerably fewer studies were available investigating other CSF biomarkers of neurodegeneration with respect to AD.

Data on NFL in CSF was reported by nine studies with comparisons resulting in an average AD to control ratio of 2.35. For NSE in CSF, data from seven studies yielded an average AD to control ratio of 1.47. Four studies compared CSF concentrations of VLP-1 between AD patients and control subjects with an average ratio of 1.46. HFABP in CSF was reported by five studies with an average AD to control ratio of 1.39.

All effect sizes of CSF biomarkers of neurodegeneration were statistically significant when comparing AD patients with control subjects.

CSF biomarkers of glial activation

Six studies reported data on YKL-40 in CSF with elevated concentrations in AD patients compared to controls, yielding a statistically significant average ratio of 1.28. Data on MCP-1 in CSF were reported by three studies showing a statistically significant difference with elevated concentrations in AD patients compared to controls. However, the average effect size for MCP-1 was minor (1.12). Two studies investigated the astroglial marker GFAP in CSF without any significant differences between AD patients and controls.

Biomarker of blood-brain-barrier function

The CSF to serum albumin ratio is commonly used to assess blood-brain-barrier function. The meta-analysis identified 20 studies reporting data on the albumin ratio in AD patients compared to controls resulting in a statistically significant difference with higher CSF to serum albumin ratio in AD, albeit with a very small average effect size of merely 1.10.
CSF biomarkers of APP metabolism (other than $A\beta_{42}$)

Sufficient data for four different APP cleavage products in CSF, besides A β 42, were available for inclusion in the meta-analysis. The only one of these to reveal a statistically significant difference between AD patients and controls, albeit with a minor average effect size, was CSF A β 40. It was reported by 25 studies with comparisons yielding an average AD to control ratio of 0.94. CSF A β 38 was analysed in eight studies without any significant difference between AD patients and controls. The same was true for CSF sAPP α and sAPP β analysed in nine and ten studies, respectively.

Table 1 below shows a summary of all CSF biomarkers comparing AD patients and controls included in the meta-analysis.

matrix	biomarker	studies	effect size	95% CI	p-value
CSF	T-tau	151	2.54	2.44-2.64	P<0.0001*
CSF	P-tau	89	1.88	1.79-1.97	P<0.0001*
CSF	Αβ42	131	0.56	0.55-0.58	P<0.0001*
CSF	NFL	9	2.35	1.90-2.91	P<0.0001*
CSF	NSE	7	1.47	1.08-2.00	P=0.014*
CSF	VLP-1	4	1.46	1.31-1.62	P<0.0001*
CSF	HFABP	5	1.39	1.24-1.57	P<0.0001*
CSF	YKL-40	6	1.28	1.23-1.35	P<0.0001*
CSF	GFAP	2	1.12	0.58-2.15	P=0.736
CSF	MCP-1	3	1.12	1.06-1.18	P<0.0001*
CSF/serum	Albumin ratio	20	1.10	1.01-1.20	P=0.035*
CSF	Αβ40	25	0.94	0.90-0.99	P=0.019*
CSF	Αβ38	8	0.99	0.88-1.12	P=0.891
CSF	sAPPα	9	1.03	0.93-1.14	P=0.554
CSF	sAPPβ	10	1.02	0.95-1.09	P=0.605

Table 1. CSF biomarkers for AD comparing AD patients to control subjects.

The effect size represents the ratio of the mean biomarker concentration between AD patients and control subjects presented with 95% confidence interval. P-values with asterisk [*] denote statistical significance.

Plasma biomarkers

The literature search generated sufficient data for seven plasma biomarkers to be included in the meta-analysis. The only one of those to reveal a statistically significant difference was plasma T-tau with elevated levels in AD compared to controls but with a great and probably assay-dependent variation across studies. It was reported in six studies yielding an average AD to control ratio of 1.95. Another plasma biomarker that showed an equally large effect size was YKL-40, which was analysed in three studies. However, the confidence interval was fairly wide, and the difference did not reach statistical significance.

Unlike the convincing findings of A β 42 in CSF, plasma A β 42 did not show any statistically significant differences between AD patients and controls, based on data from 22 studies. The same is the case for plasma A β 40, which was analysed in 21 studies.

None of the other plasma biomarkers showed any significant differences between AD and controls. Plasma NSE was analysed in three studies, plasma HFABP in two studies and plasma MCP-I in six studies.

Table 2 below shows a summary of all plasma biomarkers comparing AD patients and controls included in the meta-analysis.

matrix	biomarker	studies	effect size	95% CI	p-value
Plasma	Αβ42	22	1.04	0.96-1.12	P=0.321
Plasma	Αβ40	21	1.04	0.98-1.11	P=0.167
Plasma	T-tau	6	1.95	1.12-3.38	P=0.018*
Plasma	NSE	3	1.00	0.86-1.17	P=0.992
Plasma	HFABP	2	1.05	0.83-1.33	P=0.692
Plasma	YKL-40	3	1.95	0.99-3.84	P=0.053
Plasma	MCP-1	6	1.00	0.89-1.13	P=0.986

Table 2. Plasma biomarkers for AD comparing AD patients to control subjects.

The effect size represents the ratio of the mean biomarker concentration between AD patients and control subjects presented with 95% confidence interval. P-values with asterisk [*] denote statistical significance.

Comparing MCI-AD patients to sMCI subjects

Apart from comparing biomarker concentrations in AD patients versus controls, the search strategy employed for the meta-analysis also aimed at finding articles that report biomarker data on patients with prodromal AD, *i.e.*, patients with mild cognitive impairment at the time of sampling who later converted to Alzheimer's disease (MCI-AD), as well as patients with mild cognitive impairment who remained stable during a follow-up time of at least two years (sMCI). The search generated sufficient data on six CSF biomarkers as well as two plasma biomarkers to be included in the meta-analysis.

Established AD biomarkers in CSF

Comparing concentrations of the core AD biomarker triad in CSF between MCI-AD patients and sMCI subjects revealed similar results as the comparison between AD patients and controls, with all three biomarkers yielding statistically significant differences, albeit with somewhat smaller effect sizes.

Data on T-tau in CSF was reported by 12 studies. All comparisons from these studies resulted in MCI-AD to sMCI ratios above one for CSF T-tau, with an average ratio of 1.76. Likewise, all comparisons for CSF P-tau, curated from nine studies, revealed MCI-AD to sMCI ratios above one, with an average ratio of 1.72. For CSF A β 42, data was reported by 12 studies resulting in an average MCI-AD to sMCI ratio of 0.67.

CSF biomarkers of APP metabolism (other than $A\beta_{42}$)

Three studies reported data on CSF biomarkers of APP metabolism other than A β 42 (namely A β 40, sAPP α and sAPP β) comparing MCI-AD patients to sMCI subjects. However, none of these comparisons yielded any statistically significant differences.

Plasma biomarkers

Three studies reported data on A β 42 and A β 40 in plasma compared between MCI-AD and sMCI. The meta-analysis revealed no statistically significant differences for plasma A β 42. Conversely, plasma concentrations of A β 40 did differ between MCI-AD and sMCI, the effect size however was negligible with an MCI-AD to sMCI ratio very close to one (1.07).

Table 3 b	elow s	hows	a sumr	nary (of all	CSF	and	plasma	biomarkers	comparing
MCI-AD	patient	s and	sMCI s	ubjec	ts inc	luded	l in tl	he meta	analysis.	

matrix	biomarker	studies	effect size	95% CI	p-value
CSF	T-tau	12	1.76	1.64-1.89	P<0.0001*
CSF	P-tau	9	1.72	1.46-2.02	P<0.0001*
CSF	Αβ42	12	0.67	0.63-0.73	P<0.0001*
CSF	Αβ40	3	0.98	0.90-1.07	P=0.715
CSF	sAPPα	3	1.09	0.96-1.25	P=0.195
CSF	sAPPβ	3	1.06	0.87-1.28	P=0.586
Plasma	Αβ42	3	0.81	0.53-1.24	P=0.324
Plasma	Αβ40	3	1.07	1.03-1.10	P=0.0002*

 Table 3. CSF and plasma biomarkers for AD comparing MCI-AD patients to sMCI subjects.

 The effect size represents the ratio of the mean biomarker concentration between MCI-AD patients and sMCI subjects presented with 95% confidence interval. P-values with asterisk [*] denote statistical significance.

Implications

To sum up, the biomarker performance of T-tau, P-tau and A β 42 as well as NFL in CSF was significant with good effect sizes. NSE, VLP-I, HFABP and YKL-40 in CSF showed significant performance with moderate effect sizes. All other CSF biomarkers were either non-significant or significant with minor effect sizes. The only plasma biomarker to show significant performance was T-tau. In addition, the biomarker performance of T-tau, P-tau and A β 42 in CSF was not only significant when comparing AD patients to controls, but also among patients with prodromal AD compared to stable MCI controls.

The results from this meta-analysis confirm unequivocally that the established AD biomarker pattern, *i.e.*, elevated CSF concentrations of T-tau and P-tau in combination with decreased CSF concentrations of A β 42, is robustly associated with (both manifest and incipient) AD, which underlines that these biomarkers can and should be used generously in clinical routine. Moreover, increased CSF concentration of NFL is shown to be associated with AD, which indicates that subcortical axonal degeneration is present in AD. Measurement of NFL in CSF,

in conjunction with the already established AD biomarkers, could therefore be a useful addition in the diagnostic work-up of the disease.

Furthermore, increased CSF concentrations of NSE, VLP-I, HFABP and YKL-40 are associated with Alzheimer's disease, which is notable since none of these biomarkers reflects the core pathology of AD [211-215]. Instead, these biomarkers could be used as a measure of neurodegeneration and glial activation independently of A β 42 and T-tau, which could prove to be useful in future clinical trials of drugs targeting tau- or amyloid-pathology.

It is true that some of the other CSF biomarkers investigated in this meta-analysis, namely A β 40, MCP-I and the CSF to serum albumin ratio, did show significant differences between AD patients and controls. However, their small effect size renders them useless as diagnostic biomarkers. The same is the case for the remainder of the CSF biomarkers, none of which showed any difference at all between AD patients and controls (GFAP, A β 38, sAPP α and sAPP β).

As far as biomarkers in plasma is concerned, none of the biomarkers of APPmetabolism showed any differences between AD patients and controls, which indicates that plasma levels of these metabolites do not reflect amyloid pathology in the brain. On the contrary, T-tau in plasma is shown to be capable of distinguishing between AD patients and controls, which could make it a desirable candidate in the future, especially due to the fact that the sampling procedure is far easier and more accessible for plasma compared to CSF. However, it should be noted that the findings are based on relatively few studies with large and probably assay-dependent variation, which necessitates further and larger studies to verify this association and determine the most reliable way to measure tau in plasma.

Limitations

The nature of this meta-analysis makes it necessary to handle data from a variety of studies using different methods and assays for biomarker quantification, which makes it impossible to compare absolute concentrations of the various analytes between studies. To tackle this inter-laboratory variability [204], we used a fold change approach by calculating ratios of biomarker levels between the diagnostic groups (AD versus controls and MCI-AD versus sMCI).

For comparisons between prodromal AD and sMCI patients, we only included sMCI cohorts with a follow-up time of at least 2 years with cognitive stability. However, that time period might still be too short to rule out progression to AD, particularly since it is known that decreased CSF A β 42 concentrations can precede clinical onset of dementia by at least a decade [109, 110, 216]. As this might have an impact on our analysis, the comparisons between MCI-AD and sMCI with the somewhat smaller effect sizes of the core AD biomarkers in CSF have to be interpreted with caution.

The literature search, despite being exhaustive, cannot guarantee one hundred percent coverage and is also limited to articles written in English, which is why some eligible studies might have been missed. Moreover, studies reporting data in a format that is unsuitable for the meta-analysis could not be included unless authors provided the missing data upon request.

For the three core AD biomarkers in CSF, comparing AD patients to controls, funnel plots suggested publication bias, which is why the results need to be interpreted with some caution, although their consistency is strong, and heterogeneity is small. Conversely, the less well-studied biomarkers had no publication bias but suffered from larger heterogeneity, which might be due to smaller sample sizes and less established analytical assays.

The association between *APOE* ε4 and Alzheimer's disease

The association between the *APOE* ε_4 allele and late-onset Alzheimer's disease has been known since the early nineties [95]. In paper II, we dived deeper into that topic in order to elucidate how strong that association is and, more interestingly, how it can be altered by biomarker-assisted diagnosis making, especially since the inclusion of biomarker measurements has been proposed in more recent research and diagnostic criteria [44, 45, 217]. To accomplish this, we used data from a large multicentre cohort, which is described in more detail in the methods section of this thesis.

Clinically diagnosed Alzheimer's disease

First, we merged all AD and MCI-AD patients into one clinical AD group. Correspondingly, we merged all remaining diagnostic groups (controls, sMCI subjects and subjects with dementias other than AD) into a single group designated non-AD. Comparing these two groups revealed that the *APOE* ϵ 4 allele was overrepresented in the AD group and the odds ratio for a positive *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status (either one or two copies of the *APOE* ϵ 4 allele) was 4.45. Comparing only AD patients to controls yielded an even higher odds ratio of 6.35. These results are expected and well in line with earlier studies including the AlzGene meta-analysis of *APOE* [104].

Biomarkers only

In the next step, we completely disregarded all clinical diagnoses and dichotomised the material solely based on biomarker data. For that purpose, we calculated cut-off points for each biomarker that achieved the best possible separation between AD patients and controls. More details on cut-off point determination can be found in the methods section of this thesis.

CSF Aβ42

All study participants were subgrouped into amyloid-positive (CSF A β 42 < 546 ng/L) and amyloid-negative (CSF A β 42 ≥ 546 ng/L) regardless of diagnostic group. Comparing these two groups yielded a remarkably high odds ratio for a positive *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status of 6.27.

CSF T-tau and P-tau

On the other hand, dichotomising the data according to CSF T-tau and P-tau, once again regardless of diagnostic group, gave lower odds ratios for the presence of *APOE* ϵ 4 compared with clinical diagnosis only (2.92 for T-tau and 2.98 for P-tau, respectively).

Complete AD biomarker signature

Finally, we grouped together all study participants with a complete CSF biomarker signature indicative of AD, *i.e.*, decreased CSF A β 42 combined with increased CSF T-tau and P-tau according to the predefined cut-off values and compared this group with all study subjects presenting a negative AD biomarker pattern. Note that once again all clinical diagnoses were completely ignored. In this comparison the association with the *APOE* ϵ 4 allele was stronger than in pure clinical diagnosis with an odds ratio as high as 7.66.

Clinical diagnosis and biomarkers combined

Calculating odds ratios on study subjects presenting clinical diagnosis together with a concordant complete biomarker profile further strengthened the association between *APOE* ε_4 and AD, with an odds ratio of 10.4.

Implications

These results confirm earlier findings on a strong association between the *APOE* ϵ_4 allele and AD [95]. More importantly, it is remarkable that the *APOE* ϵ_4 allele appears to be as strongly associated with amyloid pathology as with clinically diagnosed AD. Moreover, a complete biochemical AD pattern on its own, without any clinical information, shows a stronger association with *APOE* ϵ_4 than a clinical AD diagnosis. Finally, combining clinical diagnosis with biomarker data results in an even stronger association with the *APOE* ϵ_4 allele. Therefore, incorporating biomarker data into research and clinical criteria should provide higher diagnostic accuracy as opposed to clinical diagnosis alone.

Limitations

Since the data used in paper II originates from several different sites in a multicentre setting, the biomarker measurements had to be normalised to account for inter-laboratory variability [204]. In addition, the diagnostic algorithms used in the participating memory clinics are not harmonised against each other, although all used the same diagnostic criteria. The average follow-up time for the sMCI subjects was 3 years, which might be considered too short to completely rule out progression to AD [109].

APOE ε4 and the diagnostic accuracy of biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease

After studying the association between the *APOE* ε_4 allele and AD in paper II, we were interested to find out to what extent the *APOE* $\varepsilon_2/\varepsilon_3/\varepsilon_4$ polymorphism actually affects the concentrations of the core AD biomarkers in CSF, and consequently also their diagnostic performance, particularly since earlier studies have indicated decreased CSF A β_{42} concentrations in *APOE* ε_4 carriers [218-221], arguing that the *APOE* genotype should be taken into account when using CSF A β_{42} as a biomarker for AD [221-224]. Moreover, we wanted to elucidate whether an association between the *APOE* genotype and CSF biomarkers depends on cortical A β status as measured by PET imaging. To accomplish these tasks, we designed a study (paper III) that used the same multicentre cohort used in paper II. Furthermore, we added two separate cohorts with subjects that had undergone PET imaging, one from the Swedish BIOFINDER study, and one from the large North American ADNI study.

CSF Aβ42 in relation to APOE genotype

In all diagnostic groups, the concentrations of A β 42 in CSF were lower in *APOE* ϵ 4 carriers compared to non-carriers in a gene dose-dependent manner, with heterozygous *APOE* ϵ 4 carriers presenting lower A β 42 concentrations than *APOE* ϵ 4 non-carriers, and homozygous *APOE* ϵ 4 carriers showing even lower A β 42 concentrations than heterozygous *APOE* ϵ 4 carriers. These findings confirm that the *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status does indeed affect CSF concentrations of A β 42. However, at the same time CSF A β 42 differed significantly between AD patients and controls, as well as between MCI-AD patients and sMCI subjects, even when analysing subgroups according to *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status separately.

ROC analysis revealed high diagnostic accuracy for CSF A β 42 comparing AD patients versus controls in subjects with zero (*APOE* ϵ 4 –/–) or one (*APOE* ϵ 4 +/–) *APOE* ϵ 4 alleles. The diagnostic accuracy in subjects with two *APOE* ϵ 4 alleles (*APOE* ϵ 4 +/+) was lower, which was largely due to the low number of homozygous controls. Performing ROC analysis comparing MCI-AD versus sMCI showed similar results.

Logistic regression models revealed that CSF A β 42 and the *APOE* genotype were independent statistical predictors of AD diagnosis.

CSF T-tau and P-tau in relation to APOE genotype

Contrary to A β 42, CSF levels of T-tau and P-tau within the diagnostic groups did not show the same dose-dependent differences with respect to *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status. However, as was observed for A β 42, CSF concentrations of both T-tau and P-tau differed significantly between AD patients and controls, as well as between MCI-AD patients and sMCI subjects, irrespective of *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status.

Also, ROC analysis confirmed that the *APOE* genotype did not affect the diagnostic performance of either CSF T-tau or P-tau. As for A β 42, the diagnostic accuracy of T-tau and P-tau among homozygous *APOE* ϵ 4 +/+ individuals was somewhat lower.

Stratifying for cortical Aß status

One of the cohorts used to relate CSF A β 42 levels to amyloid PET comprised subjects who had undergone [¹⁸F]flutemetamol PET imaging (taken from the BIOFINDER study). Individuals with positive [¹⁸F]flutemetamol uptake had lower concentrations of CSF A β 42, which is an expected finding. However, when analysing patients with positive or negative [¹⁸F]flutemetamol uptake separately, no differences in CSF A β 42 were found between *APOE* ϵ 4 negative subjects and subjects carrying at least one *APOE* ϵ 4 allele. When adjusting for cortical [¹⁸F]flutemetamol uptake, no association between CSF A β 42 and *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status remained. These results were also replicated using data from another cohort comprising subjects who had undergone [¹¹C]-PiB PET scans (taken from the ADNI database).

Implications

The study conducted in paper III clearly verified that the *APOE* ϵ_4 allele is associated with lower concentrations of CSF A β_42 in a dose-dependent manner, which is in line with findings from earlier studies [218-222]. However, all three core AD biomarkers in CSF were capable of distinguishing between AD patients and controls, as well as between MCI-AD patients and sMCI subjects, irrespective of *APOE* ϵ_4 carrier status, and also retained their high diagnostic accuracy no matter which *APOE* ϵ_4 carrier group was used for comparison. Furthermore, the study confirmed that CSF concentrations of A β_42 and the *APOE* genotype are in fact independently associated with AD diagnosis. Overall, these findings strongly emphasise the robust diagnostic performance of these biomarkers, without the need to consider the patient's genetic background when interpreting the results.

Moreover, the absence of an *APOE*-dependent effect on CSF A β 42 when stratifying for cortical A β uptake, suggests that CSF A β 42 actually reflects cortical amyloid pathology rather than the *APOE* ϵ 4 carrier status, which further underlines that the *APOE* genotype does not need to be taken into account when using CSF A β 42 as a biomarker for AD.

Limitations

As for paper II, the data used in paper III originates from several different sites in a multicentre setting, which means that the biomarker measurements had to be normalised to account for inter-laboratory variability [204]. In addition, the diagnostic algorithms used in the participating memory clinics are not harmonised against each other, although all used the same diagnostic criteria. The average follow-up time for the sMCI subjects was 3 years, which might be considered too short to completely rule out progression to AD [109]. A follow-up time of 5-10 years might be needed to fully verify that an MCI case is indeed stable [107]. Another pitfall of the study is the relatively low number of homozygous *APOE* ε 4 carriers, particularly among controls, despite the large size of the total cohort, which makes comparisons of *APOE* ε 4 +/+ subjects between diagnostic groups somewhat more difficult to interpret.

APOE ε4 and biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease in cognitively healthy individuals

In paper III, we included a small cohort with cognitively healthy individuals under the age of 35 in order to assess the association between the *APOE* ε_4 allele and CSF A β_{42} concentrations in that particular group. In paper IV, we then further evaluated how the effect of *APOE* on CSF A β_{42} varies by age in a large multicentre cohort consisting solely of cognitively healthy subjects across all age groups.

CSF Aβ42 in relation to APOE genotype

Surprisingly, the gene dose-dependent effect of the *APOE* ε_4 allele on CSF A β_{42} concentrations, that was clearly present in the large multicentre cohort used in paper III, was totally absent in the smaller cohort consisting of patients with bipolar disorder and healthy age-matched controls under the age of 35. This finding spawned another study (paper IV) in which we analysed cognitively healthy individuals across all ages. In the latter study, the gene dose-dependent effect of the *APOE* ε_4 allele on CSF A β_{42} concentrations was once again clearly visible when analysing the whole cohort, which included individuals from 17 to 99 years of age. However, when dividing the cohort into tertiles according to age, the effect was absent in the lower tertile containing subjects aged 45 or younger.

CSF Aβ42 across different age groups

Using the large cohort with only cognitively healthy individuals from paper IV, we then modelled the trajectory of CSF Aβ42 concentrations across the different age groups. The estimated curves showed an initial upslope of CSF Aβ42 concentrations in *APOE* ε 4 –/– and *APOE* ε 4 +/– subjects followed by a steep descent. *APOE* ε 4 +/+ subjects lacked the initial upslope and showed a descent in CSF Aβ42 concentrations already from an early age. The age at which CSF Aβ42 reaches its maximum before the initial descent kicks in was estimated at 50 years for *APOE* ε 4 –/– and 43 years for *APOE* ε 4 +/– subjects. The age of initial descent could not be estimated for individuals carrying two *APOE* ε 4 alleles (*APOE* ε 4 +/+) since they lacked the initial upslope.

Implications

The absence of the gene dose-dependent effect of *APOE* ε_4 on CSF A β_{42} concentrations in younger individuals who are more likely to be free from cerebral amyloid pathology, speaks against a primary (not amyloid mediated) effect of *APOE* ε_4 on CSF A β_{42} . In other words, the *APOE* ε_4 allele does not appear to modify CSF A β_{42} concentrations unless pre-existing amyloid pathology is present in the brain. On the other hand, some studies comparing CSF A β_{42} with amyloid PET imaging suggest that the first decline in CSF A β_{42} concentrations does not always give rise to widespread cerebral amyloid deposition [225-227]. Therefore, the age of initial CSF A β_{42} descent could be interpreted as the starting point for preclinical disturbances in amyloid homeostasis that later result in detectable amyloid accumulation. The results from paper IV indicate that these disturbances

occur at a relatively young age, and even considerably earlier in *APOE* ε_4 carriers compared to non-carriers. Moreover, compared to another study in which *APOE* ε_4 was associated with cognitive decline only after 50 years of age [228], the data from paper IV shows declining CSF A β_42 concentrations in heterozygous *APOE* ε_4 carriers already from 43 years of age. This suggests that there may be an early period with incipient build-up of amyloid pathology that occurs before cognitive impairment becomes apparent [229]. Taken together, the findings from paper IV pinpoint the very earliest effects *APOE* ε_4 has on CSF A β_42 and may therefore be of importance for early diagnostics and potential preventive measures against AD, not least since previous studies have shown that incipient amyloid pathology, even at this early stage, may have unfavourable effects on brain function and cognition [229-232].

Limitations

As was the case for paper II and III, the data used in paper IV originated from several different sites using different analytical assays, which required data normalisation to account for inter-laboratory variability [204], potentially increasing the variance of our estimates. Moreover, the relatively low number of homozygous *APOE* ε_4 carriers, particularly in the age span between 85 and 100 years, rendered it difficult to estimate the effect of *APOE* ε_4 homozygosity in the final part of the natural life span. In addition, between the age of 35 and 50, the data set lacked homozygous *APOE* $\varepsilon_4 +/+$ carriers, making it impossible to estimate the trajectory as well as the age of initial descent of CSF A β_42 in this subgroup.

Conclusions and outlook

A robust tetrad of biomarkers and possible new candidates

The results from the meta-analysis performed in paper I clearly confirm that the established CSF biomarkers for AD, namely T-tau, P-tau and A β 42, along with NFL, can be used to robustly and reliably assist with AD diagnosis making in a clinical setting. What is even more promising is that other CSF biomarkers, although not reflecting the core pathology of AD, also surfaced as possible new candidates from this meta-analysis, namely NSE, VLP-I, HFABP and YKL-40. In plasma, T-tau has shown potential to be useful as a diagnostic marker for AD, which is of particular interest, since plasma is a much more accessible and therefore desirable matrix for biomarker analysis, compared to CSF.

All results from the meta-analysis published in paper I are also included in a database that is freely accessible online (www.alzforum.org/alzbiomarker). The database contains additional data curated from the original papers, such as mean age of the cohorts, MMSE scores [233] and disease duration. In addition, it provides interactive visuals that allow users to make their own comparisons and explore possible new candidate biomarkers. Most importantly, the database is updated continuously as new studies are published, thereby serving as a living and ever-growing resource for the research community to use. As of June 2018 (version 2.1), the database contains 37 meta-analyses covering 26 different biomarkers, using data from 1546 cohorts published in 283 papers.

Biomarkers can deliver high diagnostic accuracy irrespective of *APOE* genotype

It has been known since the 1990s that there is a strong association between the *APOE* ε_4 allele and AD. The results from this thesis have not only confirmed this but also shown that the association between the *APOE* ε_4 allele and AD pathology, measured by CSF A β_{42} , T-tau and P-tau alone (disregarding all clinical data), is at least as strong, if not slightly stronger. Moreover, the results confirm earlier findings of an association between the *APOE* ε_4 allele and lower concentrations

of CSF A β 42 in age groups in which amyloid pathology is prevalent, even without manifest AD. However, this association does not blur the robust diagnostic performance of CSF A β 42 (as well as T-tau and P-tau) since the results of this thesis clearly show that these biomarkers are strongly associated with AD diagnosis and cortical A β deposition independently of *APOE* genotype. One important implication of this is that the patient's genetic status does not need to be taken into account when interpreting AD biomarker measurements and the clinical cut-off concentration for CSF A β 42 should therefore be the same for all *APOE* genotypes.

APOE ε4 influences amyloid metabolism even in cognitively healthy subjects

One of the most surprising findings of this thesis is that the dose-dependent effect of the *APOE* ε_4 allele on CSF A β_{42} concentrations is present even in cognitively healthy subjects, but only in age groups who are more prone to amyloid pathology. On the other hand, the effect is absent in the very young who are more likely to be free from cerebral amyloid deposition. This speaks against a primary effect of apoE isoforms on CSF A β_{42} concentrations and suggests that there has to be a turning point at which the effect becomes detectable and which then could be interpreted as the very earliest sign of preclinical disturbances in amyloid homeostasis. The results from this thesis suggest that this process might start already in early middle age in *APOE* ε_4 carriers and several years later, but still relatively early, in *APOE* ε_4 non-carriers. Our results, however, cannot explain the molecular mechanisms behind the association between apoE and cerebral A β build-up, and those will need to be addressed in future studies.

Future directions

Biomarkers are still, and continue to be, a valuable tool in the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease and other neurodegenerative disorders. Moreover, their importance as theragnostic markers for the development of disease-modifying drugs should not be underestimated. Following the failure of drug trials in recent years, the field is more and more shifting focus towards the preclinical phase of the disease where early therapeutic intervention is more likely to yield promising outcomes. Therefore, it will be crucial to be able to capture the very earliest biochemical signs of amyloid pathology, long before cognitive impairment becomes apparent. For this purpose, biomarkers could be used to select appropriate subjects for inclusion in future drug trials, as well as to monitor treatment efficacy along the preclinical and clinical course of AD.

In addition, emerging new candidate biomarkers that do not necessarily reflect what is considered the core pathology of AD, could be utilised as amyloid- and tau-independent measures of disease activity in drug trials, as well as provide more clues on underlying disease mechanisms that are yet to be fully understood. Lastly, the development of reliable analytical assays for the measurement of AD biomarkers in plasma rather than in CSF will facilitate their use in a clinical setting, even in remote places where access to specialist memory clinics is not readily available.

Acknowledgements

This thesis is the result of many people's work and dedication and I would like to express my sincere gratitude towards everyone involved, in particular:

My main supervisor: **Henrik Zetterberg.** With your seemingly limitless energy and unshakably positive attitude towards anything that is thrown at you, you are the polar opposite to myself (which is a good thing). I also owe you a debt of gratitude for recruiting me as a resident back in 2011, which not only made this thesis possible, but also gave me the opportunity to become a specialist in clinical chemistry.

My co-supervisors: **Kaj Blennow** for excellent scientific guidance and fruitful discussions in the laboratory. **Bob Olsson** for invaluable input and exciting discussions about pretty much everything under the sun, whether research-related or not, and for being the only person I know with whom I can have a profound and nuanced conversation about open-wheeled single-seater motorsport. **Ulf Andreasson** for providing valuable advice regarding statistics and other incomprehensible things.

All co-authors as well as present and former co-workers at the Clinical Neurochemistry Laboratory in Mölndal: Niklas Mattsson for being a great instructor when I took my first steps in the lab. Gösta Karlsson for assisting with miscellaneous practical stuff and, most importantly, for dragging me along to watch football matches and exciting live music performances in venues all across Gothenburg (and sometimes even Falkenberg), many of which were enjoyed in the good company of Mikko Hölttä. Ann Brinkmalm and Gunnar Brinkmalm for spreading an uplifting "norrländsk" spirit in the lab and for always being open to interesting discussions as well as to having a good laugh from time to time. Jan-Eric Månsson for enlightening excursions into the world of chemistry and for good company at the football pitch. All the other bright minds at the neurochemistry lab who helped to create an intellectually stimulating environment, including (but not limited to) Maria Bjerke, Rolf Ekman, Johan Gobom, Erik Portelius, Annika Öhrfelt, Hlin Kvartsberg, Maria Blomqvist, Josef Pannee, Tobias Skillbäck, Christoffer Rosén, Simon Sjödin, Staffan Persson, Bruno Becker and Magdalena Nutu. Marcus Clarin for following in

my footsteps and becoming a resident with a special interest in neurochemistry. Everybody involved in running the neurochemistry routine lab for doing an outstanding job, including (but not limited to) Mariann Wall, Chatarina Andersson, Lena Olvén Andersson, Kristina Sernestrand, Kerstin Andersson, Rita Persson, Dzemila Secic and Maria Lindbjer Andersson. For all the help with practical and administrative issues, I would like to direct a thank you to Celia Hök Fröhlander, Ann-Charlotte Hansson, Rose-Marie Fishman Grell, Inger Almgren and Maria Björkevik.

At the Sahlgrenska University Hospital, where I was employed as a resident, and later specialist, in clinical chemistry, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my first boss Anders Lindahl as well as his successors Lars Palmqvist, Anders Elmgren and Magnus Axelsson for making it possible for me to do research alongside my clinical obligations. Above that, I would like to acknowledge all my other clinical fellows, especially Linda Fogelstrand for being the best colleague one could ever wish for and for taking the role as chairwoman of my PhD examination. Göran Oleröd and Maria Tornemo for being outstanding mentors during my time as a resident and beyond. Everybody else who is making the clinical chemistry lab at SU/S a place worth going to every morning, including (but not limited to) Maria Nilsson, Joakim Sandstedt, Li Bian, Sofia Grund, Elisabeth Björntorp, Stefan Jacobsson, Viktor Liu, Ola Hammarsten, Anders Olsson, Jorge Asin Cayuela, Yan Shen, Ada Kapetanovic, Moe Schmid and Fredrik Sterky.

A special shout out goes to **Simon Larsson** who, many years ago, helped me get in touch with my main supervisor, which eventually made all this happen.

To my family and friends who have stuck with me through all those years, you know who you are! Especially to **my parents** back in Austria: You have always supported me, no matter what, and I will never forget that!

Finally, thank you **Barbara** for all the unconditional love and support you've given me during all those years! It amazes me each and every day how incredibly strong we are together. I certainly wouldn't have made it without you!

During the preparation of this thesis, I received financial support from Västra Götalandsregionen, the University of Gothenburg, the Gothenburg Society of Medicine (Göteborgs läkaresällskap), Stiftelsen Systrama Greta Johanssons och Brita Anderssons Minnesfond, and Alzheimer's Association.

References

- I. Hippius H and Neundörfer G. *The discovery of Alzheimer's disease*. Dialogues Clin Neurosci. 2003; **5**(I): p. 10I-108.
- 2. Maurer K, Volk S and Gerbaldo H. *Auguste D and Alzheimer's disease*. Lancet. 1997; **349**(9064): p. 1546-1549.
- 3. Alzheimer A. *Über eine eigenartige Erkrankung der Hirnrinde*. Allg Zschr Psychiat Psych gerichtl Med. 1907; **64**: p. 146-148.
- 4. Kraepelin E. *Psychiatrie. Vol I: Allgemeine Psychiatrie; Vol II: Klinische Psychiatrie.* 8th ed. 1910; Leipzig, Germany: Barth.
- 5. Petersen RC, Smith GE, Waring SC, Ivnik RJ, Tangalos EG and Kokmen E. *Mild cognitive impairment: clinical characterization and outcome*. Arch Neurol. 1999; **56**(3): p. 303-308.
- 6. Petersen RC. *Mild cognitive impairment as a diagnostic entity.* J Intern Med. 2004; **256**(3): p. 183-194.
- 7. Marcusson J, Blennow K, Skoog I and Wallin A. *Alzheimers sjukdom* och andra kognitiva sjukdomar. 3rd ed. 2011; Stockholm, Sweden: Liber, p. 64-69.
- 8. World Health Organization. *International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems (11th Revision)*. 2018; Available from: https://icd.who.int/browse11/l-m/en.
- 9. Zekry D, Hauw JJ and Gold G. *Mixed dementia: epidemiology, diagnosis, and treatment.* J Am Geriatr Soc. 2002; **50**(8): p. 1431-1438.
- Masters CL, Simms G, Weinman NA, Multhaup G, McDonald BL and Beyreuther K. *Amyloid plaque core protein in Alzheimer disease and Down syndrome*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1985; 82(12): p. 4245-4249.
- II. Kang J, Lemaire HG, Unterbeck A, Salbaum JM, Masters CL, Grzeschik KH, Multhaup G, Beyreuther K and Müller-Hill B. *The precursor of Alzheimer's disease amyloid A4 protein resembles a cell-surface receptor*. Nature. 1987; **325**(6106): p. 733-736.
- 12. Vassar R, Bennett BD, Babu-Khan S, Kahn S, Mendiaz EA, Denis P, Teplow DB, Ross S, Amarante P, Loeloff R, Luo Y, Fisher S, Fuller J, Edenson S, Lile J, Jarosinski MA, Biere AL, Curran E, Burgess T, Louis JC, Collins F, Treanor J, Rogers G and Citron M. β-Secretase cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by the transmembrane aspartic protease BACE. Science. 1999; 286(5440): p. 735-741.
- Gandy S. The role of cerebral amyloid β accumulation in common forms of Alzheimer disease. J Clin Invest. 2005; 115(5): p. 1121-1129.
- 14. Xia W, Zhang J, Ostaszewski BL, Kimberly WT, Seubert P, Koo EH, Shen J and Selkoe DJ. *Presenilin 1 regulates the processing of \beta-amyloid precursor protein C-terminal fragments and the generation of amyloid*

 β -protein in endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi. Biochemistry. 1998; **37**(47): p. 16465-16471.

- 15. Nunan J and Small DH. Regulation of APP cleavage by α -, β and γ -secretases. FEBS Lett. 2000; **483**(1): p. 6-10.
- 16. Kojro E and Fahrenholz F. *The non-amyloidogenic pathway: structure and function of* α *-secretases.* Subcell Biochem. 2005; **38**: p. 105-127.
- Buxbaum JD, Liu KN, Luo Y, Slack JL, Stocking KL, Peschon JJ, Johnson RS, Castner BJ, Cerretti DP and Black RA. Evidence that tumor necrosis factor α converting enzyme is involved in regulated α-secretase cleavage of the Alzheimer amyloid protein precursor. J Biol Chem. 1998; 273(43): p. 27765-27767.
- 18. Lammich S, Kojro E, Postina R, Gilbert S, Pfeiffer R, Jasionowski M, Haass C and Fahrenholz F. *Constitutive and regulated* α -secretase cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by a disintegrin metalloprotease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999; **96**(7): p. 3922-3927.
- 19. Walsh DM and Selkoe DJ. $A\beta$ oligomers a decade of discovery. J Neurochem. 2007; **101**(5): p. 1172-1184.
- 20. Glenner GG, Wong CW, Quaranta V and Eanes ED. *The amyloid deposits in Alzheimer's disease: their nature and pathogenesis.* Appl Pathol. 1984; **2**(6): p. 357-369.
- 21. Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Quinlan M, Tung YC, Zaidi MS and Wisniewski HM. *Microtubule-associated protein tau. A component of Alzheimer paired helical filaments.* J Biol Chem. 1986; **261**(13): p. 6084-6089.
- 22. Trojanowski JQ and Mattson MP. Overview of protein aggregation in single, double, and triple neurodegenerative brain amyloidoses. Neuromolecular Med. 2003; 4(1-2): p. 1-6.
- 23. Forman MS, Trojanowski JQ and Lee VM. *Neurodegenerative diseases: a decade of discoveries paves the way for therapeutic breakthroughs*. Nat Med. 2004; **10**(10): p. 1055-1063.
- 24. Lee G, Neve RL and Kosik KS. *The microtubule binding domain of tau protein*. Neuron. 1989; **2**(6): p. 1615-1624.
- 25. Butler M and Shelanski ML. *Microheterogeneity of microtubuleassociated tau proteins is due to differences in phosphorylation.* J Neurochem. 1986; **47**(5): p. 1517-1522.
- 26. Tuerde D, Kimura T, Miyasaka T, Furusawa K, Shimozawa A, Hasegawa M, Ando K and Hisanaga SI. *Isoform-independent and dependent phosphorylation of microtubule-associated protein tau in mouse brain during postnatal development.* J Biol Chem. 2018; **293**(5): p. 1781-1793.
- Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Tung YC, Quinlan M, Wisniewski HM and Binder LI. *Abnormal phosphorylation of the microtubule-associated protein tau in Alzheimer cytoskeletal pathology*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1986; 83(13): p. 4913-4917.

- Köpke E, Tung YC, Shaikh S, Alonso AC, Iqbal K and Grundke-Iqbal I. Microtubule-associated protein tau. Abnormal phosphorylation of a nonpaired helical filament pool in Alzheimer disease. J Biol Chem. 1993; 268(32): p. 24374-24384.
- 29. Roy S, Zhang B, Lee VM and Trojanowski JQ. *Axonal transport defects: a common theme in neurodegenerative diseases.* Acta Neuropathol. 2005; **109**(1): p. 5-13.
- 30. Hardy JA and Higgins GA. *Alzheimer's disease: the amyloid cascade hypothesis.* Science. 1992; **256**(5054): p. 184-185.
- 3I. Goate A, Chartier-Harlin MC, Mullan M, Brown J, Crawford F, Fidani L, Giuffra L, Haynes A, Irving N, James L, Mant R, Newton P, Rooke K, Roques P, Talbot C, Pericak-Vance M, Roses A, Williamson A, Rossor M, Owen M and Hardy J. Segregation of a missense mutation in the amyloid precursor protein gene with familial Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 1991; 349(6311): p. 704-706.
- 32. Chen G, Chen KS, Knox J, Inglis J, Bernard A, Martin SJ, Justice A, McConlogue L, Games D, Freedman SB and Morris RG. A learning deficit related to age and β -amyloid plaques in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 2000; **408**(6815): p. 975-979.
- 33. Kayed R, Head E, Thompson JL, McIntire TM, Milton SC, Cotman CW and Glabe CG. *Common structure of soluble amyloid oligomers implies common mechanism of pathogenesis*. Science. 2003; **300**(5618): p. 486-489.
- 34. Dickson DW. *The pathogenesis of senile plaques*. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1997; **56**(4): p. 321-339.
- 35. Selkoe DJ. *Translating cell biology into therapeutic advances in Alzheimer's disease*. Nature. 1999; **399**(6738 Suppl): p. A23-31.
- 36. Hardy J and Selkoe DJ. The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. Science. 2002; 297(5580): p. 353-356.
- 37. Selkoe DJ. *Alzheimer's disease: a central role for amyloid.* J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1994; **53**(5): p. 438-447.
- 38. Bertram L, Lill CM and Tanzi RE. *The genetics of Alzheimer disease:* back to the future. Neuron. 2010; **68**(2): p. 270-281.
- 39. Castellano JM, Kim J, Stewart FR, Jiang H, DeMattos RB, Patterson BW, Fagan AM, Morris JC, Mawuenyega KG, Cruchaga C, Goate AM, Bales KR, Paul SM, Bateman RJ and Holtzman DM. *Human apoE isoforms differentially regulate brain amyloid-β peptide clearance*. Sci Transl Med. 2011; **3**(89): p. 89ra57.
- 40. Verghese PB, Castellano JM, Garai K, Wang Y, Jiang H, Shah A, Bu G, Frieden C and Holtzman DM. *ApoE influences amyloid-\beta (A\beta) clearance despite minimal apoE/A\beta association in physiological conditions*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013; **II0**(19): p. E1807-1816.
- Nelson PT, Alafuzoff I, Bigio EH, Bouras C, Braak H, Cairns NJ, Castellani RJ, Crain BJ, Davies P, Del Tredici K, Duyckaerts C, Frosch MP, Haroutunian V, Hof PR, Hulette CM, Hyman BT, Iwatsubo T,

Jellinger KA, Jicha GA, Kövari E, Kukull WA, Leverenz JB, Love S, Mackenzie IR, Mann DM, Masliah E, McKee AC, Montine TJ, Morris JC, Schneider JA, Sonnen JA, Thal DR, Trojanowski JQ, Troncoso JC, Wisniewski T, Woltjer RL and Beach TG. *Correlation of Alzheimer disease neuropathologic changes with cognitive status: a review of the literature.* J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2012; **71**(5): p. 362-381.

- 42. Serrano-Pozo A, Qian J, Monsell SE, Frosch MP, Betensky RA and Hyman BT. Examination of the clinicopathologic continuum of Alzheimer disease in the autopsy cohort of the National Alzheimer Coordinating Center. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2013; **72**(12): p. 1182-1192.
- McKhann G, Drachman D, Folstein M, Katzman R, Price D and Stadlan EM. Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: report of the NINCDS-ADRDA Work Group under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. Neurology. 1984; 34(7): p. 939-944.
- 44. Dubois B, Feldman HH, Jacova C, DeKosky ST, Barberger-Gateau P, Cummings J, Delacourte A, Galasko D, Gauthier S, Jicha G, Meguro K, O'Brien J, Pasquier F, Robert P, Rossor M, Salloway S, Stern Y, Visser PJ and Scheltens P. *Research criteria for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: revising the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria.* Lancet Neurol. 2007; 6(8): p. 734-746.
- 45. McKhann GM, Knopman DS, Chertkow H, Hyman BT, Jack CR, Jr., Kawas CH, Klunk WE, Koroshetz WJ, Manly JJ, Mayeux R, Mohs RC, Morris JC, Rossor MN, Scheltens P, Carrillo MC, Thies B, Weintraub S and Phelps CH. *The diagnosis of dementia due to Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease.* Alzheimers Dement. 2011; 7(3): p. 263-269.
- 46. Dubois B, Feldman HH, Jacova C, Hampel H, Molinuevo JL, Blennow K, DeKosky ST, Gauthier S, Selkoe D, Bateman R, Cappa S, Crutch S, Engelborghs S, Frisoni GB, Fox NC, Galasko D, Habert MO, Jicha GA, Nordberg A, Pasquier F, Rabinovici G, Robert P, Rowe C, Salloway S, Sarazin M, Epelbaum S, de Souza LC, Vellas B, Visser PJ, Schneider L, Stern Y, Scheltens P and Cummings JL. Advancing research diagnostic criteria for Alzheimer's disease: the IWG-2 criteria. Lancet Neurol. 2014; 13(6): p. 614-629.
- Jack CR, Jr., Bennett DA, Blennow K, Carrillo MC, Dunn B, Haeberlein SB, Holtzman DM, Jagust W, Jessen F, Karlawish J, Liu E, Molinuevo JL, Montine T, Phelps C, Rankin KP, Rowe CC, Scheltens P, Siemers E, Snyder HM and Sperling R. *NIA-AA Research Framework: Toward a biological definition of Alzheimer's disease.* Alzheimers Dement. 2018; 14(4): p. 535-562.
- 48. Francis PT, Palmer AM, Snape M and Wilcock GK. *The cholinergic hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: a review of progress.* J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1999; **66**(2): p. 137-147.

- 49. Danysz W and Parsons CG. *The NMDA receptor antagonist memantine as a symptomatological and neuroprotective treatment for Alzheimer's disease: preclinical evidence.* Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2003; **18**(Suppl 1): p. 23-32.
- 50. Cummings J, Aisen PS, Dubois B, Frölich L, Jack CR, Jr., Jones RW, Morris JC, Raskin J, Dowsett SA and Scheltens P. *Drug development in Alzheimer's disease: the path to 2025.* Alzheimers Res Ther. 2016; 8: p. 39.
- 51. Cummings JL, Morstorf T and Zhong K. *Alzheimer's disease drugdevelopment pipeline: few candidates, frequent failures.* Alzheimers Res Ther. 2014; **6**(4): p. 37.
- Ghosh AK, Brindisi M and Tang J. Developing β-secretase inhibitors for treatment of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem. 2012; **120 Suppl I**: p. 71-83.
- 53. Borgegård T, Gustavsson S, Nilsson C, Parpal S, Klintenberg R, Berg AL, Rosqvist S, Serneels L, Svensson S, Olsson F, Jin S, Yan H, Wanngren J, Jureus A, Ridderstad-Wollberg A, Wollberg P, Stockling K, Karlström H, Malmberg A, Lund J, Arvidsson PI, De Strooper B, Lendahl U and Lundkvist J. *Alzheimer's disease: presenilin 2-sparing* γ secretase inhibition is a tolerable A β peptide-lowering strategy. J Neurosci. 2012; **32**(48): p. 17297-17305.
- 54. Endres K, Fahrenholz F, Lotz J, Hiemke C, Teipel S, Lieb K, Tüscher O and Fellgiebel A. *Increased CSF APPs-a levels in patients with Alzheimer disease treated with acitretin.* Neurology. 2014; **83**(21): p. 1930-1935.
- 55. Fahrenholz F. α-Secretase as a therapeutic target. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2007; 4(4): p. 412-417.
- 56. Robinson SR, Bishop GM, Lee HG and Münch G. *Lessons from the AN* 1792 Alzheimer vaccine: lest we forget. Neurobiol Aging. 2004; **25**(5): p. 609-615.
- 57. Sevigny J, Chiao P, Bussière T, Weinreb PH, Williams L, Maier M, Dunstan R, Salloway S, Chen T, Ling Y, O'Gorman J, Qian F, Arastu M, Li M, Chollate S, Brennan MS, Quintero-Monzon O, Scannevin RH, Arnold HM, Engber T, Rhodes K, Ferrero J, Hang Y, Mikulskis A, Grimm J, Hock C, Nitsch RM and Sandrock A. *The antibody aducanumab reduces Aβ plaques in Alzheimer's disease*. Nature. 2016; **537**(7618): p. 50-56.
- 58. Salloway S, Sperling R, Fox NC, Blennow K, Klunk W, Raskind M, Sabbagh M, Honig LS, Porsteinsson AP, Ferris S, Reichert M, Ketter N, Nejadnik B, Guenzler V, Miloslavsky M, Wang D, Lu Y, Lull J, Tudor IC, Liu E, Grundman M, Yuen E, Black R and Brashear HR for the Bapineuzumab 301 and 302 Clinical Trial Investigators. *Two phase 3 trials of bapineuzumab in mild-to-moderate Alzheimer's disease*. N Engl J Med. 2014; **370**(4): p. 322-333.

- 59. Wang DS, Dickson DW and Malter JS. β-Amyloid degradation and Alzheimer's disease. J Biomed Biotechnol. 2006; **2006**(3): p. 58406.
- 60. Wang SS, Chen YT and Chou SW. *Inhibition of amyloid fibril formation* of β -amyloid peptides via the amphiphilic surfactants. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2005; **1741**(3): p. 307-313.
- 61. Ono K, Yoshiike Y, Takashima A, Hasegawa K, Naiki H and Yamada M. Potent anti-amyloidogenic and fibril-destabilizing effects of polyphenols in vitro: implications for the prevention and therapeutics of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem. 2003; **87**(1): p. 172-181.
- 62. Novak P, Schmidt R, Kontsekova E, Zilka N, Kovacech B, Skrabana R, Vince-Kazmerova Z, Katina S, Fialova L, Prcina M, Parrak V, Dal-Bianco P, Brunner M, Staffen W, Rainer M, Ondrus M, Ropele S, Smisek M, Sivak R, Winblad B and Novak M. Safety and immunogenicity of the tau vaccine AADvac1 in patients with Alzheimer's disease: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 1 trial. Lancet Neurol. 2017; 16(2): p. 123-134.
- 63. Gauthier S, Feldman HH, Schneider LS, Wilcock GK, Frisoni GB, Hardlund JH, Moebius HJ, Bentham P, Kook KA, Wischik DJ, Schelter BO, Davis CS, Staff RT, Bracoud L, Shamsi K, Storey JM, Harrington CR and Wischik CM. *Efficacy and safety of tau-aggregation inhibitor therapy in patients with mild or moderate Alzheimer's disease: a randomised, controlled, double-blind, parallel-arm, phase 3 trial.* Lancet. 2016; **388**(10062): p. 2873-2884.
- 64. Cummings J, Lee G, Ritter A and Zhong K. *Alzheimer's disease drug development pipeline: 2018.* Alzheimers Dement (N Y). 2018; 4: p. 195-214.
- 65. Suzuki K, Iwata A and Iwatsubo T. *The past, present, and future of disease-modifying therapies for Alzheimer's disease.* Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci. 2017; **93**(10): p. 757-771.
- 66. Sjögren T, Sjögren H and Lindgren AG. Morbus Alzheimer and morbus Pick; a genetic, clinical and patho-anatomical study. Acta Psychiatr Neurol Scand Suppl. 1952; 82: p. 1-152.
- 67. Farrer LA, O'Sullivan DM, Cupples LA, Growdon JH and Myers RH. *Assessment of genetic risk for Alzheimer's disease among first-degree relatives*. Ann Neurol. 1989; **25**(5): p. 485-493.
- 68. Pericak-Vance MA, Yamaoka LH, Haynes CS, Speer MC, Haines JL, Gaskell PC, Hung WY, Clark CM, Heyman AL, Trofatter JA, Eisenmenger JP, Gilbert JR, Lee JE, Alberts MJ, Dawson DV, Bartlett RJ, Earl NL, Siddique T, Vance JM, Conneally PM and Roses AD. Genetic linkage studies in Alzheimer's disease families. Exp Neurol. 1988; 102(3): p. 271-279.
- 69. Farrer LA, Myers RH, Connor L, Cupples LA and Growdon JH. Segregation analysis reveals evidence of a major gene for Alzheimer disease. Am J Hum Genet. 1991; **48**(6): p. 1026-1033.

- 70. van Duijn CM, Farrer LA, Cupples LA and Hofman A. *Genetic transmission of Alzheimer's disease among families in a Dutch population based study.* J Med Genet. 1993; **30**(8): p. 640-646.
- 71. Rao VS, van Duijn CM, Connor-Lacke L, Cupples LA, Growdon JH and Farrer LA. *Multiple etiologies for Alzheimer disease are revealed by segregation analysis*. Am J Hum Genet. 1994; **55**(5): p. 991-1000.
- 72. Goldgaber D, Lerman MI, McBride OW, Saffiotti U and Gajdusek DC. *Characterization and chromosomal localization of a cDNA encoding brain amyloid of Alzheimer's disease*. Science. 1987; **235**(4791): p. 877-880.
- 73. Tanzi RE, Bird ED, Latt SA and Neve RL. *The amyloid* β *protein gene is not duplicated in brains from patients with Alzheimer's disease*. Science. 1987; **238**(4827): p. 666-669.
- 74. Glenner GG and Wong CW. *Alzheimer's disease and Down's syndrome: sharing of a unique cerebrovascular amyloid fibril protein.* Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1984; **122**(3): p. 1131-1135.
- 75. Lemere CA, Blusztajn JK, Yamaguchi H, Wisniewski T, Saido TC and Selkoe DJ. Sequence of deposition of heterogeneous amyloid β -peptides and APO E in Down syndrome: implications for initial events in amyloid plaque formation. Neurobiol Dis. 1996; **3**(1): p. 16-32.
- 76. Suzuki N, Cheung TT, Cai XD, Odaka A, Otvos L, Jr., Eckman C, Golde TE and Younkin SG. *An increased percentage of long amyloid* β *protein secreted by familial amyloid* β *protein precursor (\betaAPP₇₁₇) mutants*. Science. 1994; **264**(5163): p. 1336-1340.
- 77. Sherrington R, Rogaev EI, Liang Y, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Ikeda M, Chi H, Lin C, Li G, Holman K, Tsuda T, Mar L, Foncin JF, Bruni AC, Montesi MP, Sorbi S, Rainero I, Pinessi L, Nee L, Chumakov I, Pollen D, Brookes A, Sanseau P, Polinsky RJ, Wasco W, Da Silva HA, Haines JL, Pericak-Vance MA, Tanzi RE, Roses AD, Fraser PE, Rommens JM and St George-Hyslop PH. *Cloning of a gene bearing missense mutations in early-onset familial Alzheimer's disease*. Nature. 1995; **375**(6534): p. 754-760.
- 78. Levy-Lahad E, Wasco W, Poorkaj P, Romano DM, Oshima J, Pettingell WH, Yu CE, Jondro PD, Schmidt SD, Wang K, Crowley AC, Fu YH, Guenette SY, Galas D, Nemens E, Wijsman EM, Bird TD, Schellenberg GD and Tanzi RE. *Candidate gene for the chromosome 1 familial Alzheimer's disease locus.* Science. 1995; **269**(5226): p. 973-977.
- 79. Rogaev EI, Sherrington R, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Ikeda M, Liang Y, Chi H, Lin C, Holman K, Tsuda T, Mar L, Sorbi S, Nacmias B, Placentini S, Amaducci L, Chumakov I, Cohen D, Lannfelt L, Fraser PE, Rommens JM and St George-Hyslop PH. *Familial Alzheimer's disease in kindreds* with missense mutations in a gene on chromosome 1 related to the Alzheimer's disease type 3 gene. Nature. 1995; **376**(6543): p. 775-778.
- Haapasalo A and Kovacs DM. The many substrates of presentlin/γsecretase. J Alzheimers Dis. 2011; 25(1): p. 3-28.

- 81. De Strooper B. Loss-of-function presentiin mutations in Alzheimer disease. Talking Point on the role of presentiin mutations in Alzheimer disease. EMBO Rep. 2007; 8(2): p. 141-146.
- 82. Müller U, Winter P and Graeber MB. *A presenilin 1 mutation in the first case of Alzheimer's disease*. Lancet Neurol. 2013; **12**(2): p. 129-130.
- Rupp C, Beyreuther K, Maurer K and Kins S. A presentilin 1 mutation in the first case of Alzheimer's disease: revisited. Alzheimers Dement. 2014; 10(6): p. 869-872.
- 84. Chouraki V and Seshadri S. *Genetics of Alzheimer's disease*. Adv Genet. 2014; **87**: p. 245-294.
- Cacace R, Sleegers K and van Broeckhoven C. Molecular genetics of early-onset Alzheimer's disease revisited. Alzheimers Dement. 2016; 12(6): p. 733-748.
- Cruts M, Theuns J and van Broeckhoven C. Locus-specific mutation databases for neurodegenerative brain diseases. Hum Mutat. 2012; 33(9): p. 1340-1344.
- 87. Naj AC and Schellenberg GD for the Alzheimer's Disease Genetics Consortium (ADGC). *Genomic variants, genes, and pathways of Alzheimer's disease: An overview.* Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet. 2017; **174**(I): p. 5-26.
- 88. Pericak-Vance MA, Bebout JL, Gaskell PC, Jr., Yamaoka LH, Hung WY, Alberts MJ, Walker AP, Bartlett RJ, Haynes CA, Welsh KA, Earl NL, Heyman A, Clark CM and Roses AD. *Linkage studies in familial Alzheimer disease: evidence for chromosome 19 linkage*. Am J Hum Genet. 1991; **48**(6): p. 1034-1050.
- 89. Strittmatter WJ, Weisgraber KH, Huang DY, Dong LM, Salvesen GS, Pericak-Vance M, Schmechel D, Saunders AM, Goldgaber D and Roses AD. Binding of human apolipoprotein E to synthetic amyloid β peptide: isoform-specific effects and implications for late-onset Alzheimer disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1993; 90(17): p. 8098-8102.
- 90. Olaisen B, Teisberg P and Gedde-Dahl T, Jr. *The locus for apolipoprotein E (apoE) is linked to the complement component C3 (C3) locus on chromosome 19 in man.* Hum Genet. 1982; **62**(3): p. 233-236.
- 91. Das HK, McPherson J, Bruns GA, Karathanasis SK and Breslow JL. Isolation, characterization, and mapping to chromosome 19 of the human apolipoprotein E gene. J Biol Chem. 1985; **260**(10): p. 6240-6247.
- 92. Mahley RW. Apolipoprotein E: cholesterol transport protein with expanding role in cell biology. Science. 1988; **240**(4852): p. 622-630.
- 93. Rall SC, Jr., Weisgraber KH and Mahley RW. *Human apolipoprotein E. The complete amino acid sequence.* J Biol Chem. 1982; **257**(8): p. 4171-4178.
- 94. Weisgraber KH, Innerarity TL and Mahley RW. *Abnormal lipoprotein receptor-binding activity of the human E apoprotein due to cysteine-arginine interchange at a single site.* J Biol Chem. 1982; **257**(5): p. 2518-2521.

- 95. Corder EH, Saunders AM, Strittmatter WJ, Schmechel DE, Gaskell PC, Small GW, Roses AD, Haines JL and Pericak-Vance MA. *Gene dose of apolipoprotein E type 4 allele and the risk of Alzheimer's disease in late onset families*. Science. 1993; **261**(5123): p. 921-923.
- 96. Frisoni GB, Govoni S, Geroldi C, Bianchetti A, Calabresi L, Franceschini G and Trabucchi M. Gene dose of the ε4 allele of apolipoprotein E and disease progression in sporadic late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Ann Neurol. 1995; **37**(5): p. 596-604.
- 97. Holtzman DM, Herz J and Bu G. *Apolipoprotein E and apolipoprotein E receptors: normal biology and roles in Alzheimer disease.* Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012; **2**(3): p. a006312.
- 98. Farrer LA, Cupples LA, Haines JL, Hyman B, Kukull WA, Mayeux R, Myers RH, Pericak-Vance MA, Risch N and van Duijn CM. Effects of age, sex, and ethnicity on the association between apolipoprotein E genotype and Alzheimer disease. A meta-analysis. JAMA. 1997; 278(16): p. 1349-1356.
- 99. Suri S, Heise V, Trachtenberg AJ and Mackay CE. The forgotten APOE allele: a review of the evidence and suggested mechanisms for the protective effect of APOE ε2. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2013; 37(10 Pt 2): p. 2878-2886.
- 100. Corder EH, Saunders AM, Risch NJ, Strittmatter WJ, Schmechel DE, Gaskell PC, Jr., Rimmler JB, Locke PA, Conneally PM, Schmader KE, Small GW, Roses AD, Haines JL and Pericak-Vance MA. Protective effect of apolipoprotein E type 2 allele for late onset Alzheimer disease. Nat Genet. 1994; 7(2): p. 180-184.
- IOI. Lambert JC, Heath S, Even G, Campion D, Sleegers K, Hiltunen M, Combarros O, Zelenika D, Bullido MJ, Tavernier B, Letenneur L, Bettens K, Berr C, Pasquier F, Fiévet N, Barberger-Gateau P, Engelborghs S, De Deyn P, Mateo I, Franck A, Helisalmi S, Porcellini E, Hanon O, the European Alzheimer's Disease Initiative Investigators, de Pancorbo MM, Lendon C, Dufouil C, Jaillard C, Leveillard T, Alvarez V, Bosco P, Mancuso M, Panza F, Nacmias B, Bossù P, Piccardi P, Annoni G, Seripa D, Galimberti D, Hannequin D, Licastro F, Soininen H, Ritchie K, Blanché H, Dartigues JF, Tzourio C, Gut I, van Broeckhoven C, Alpérovitch A, Lathrop M and Amouyel P. *Genomewide association study identifies variants at CLU and CR1 associated with Alzheimer's disease*. Nat Genet. 2009; 41(10): p. 1094-1099.
- 102. Seshadri S, Fitzpatrick AL, Ikram MA, DeStefano AL, Gudnason V, Boada M, Bis JC, Smith AV, Carrasquillo MM, Lambert JC, Harold D, Schrijvers EMC, Ramirez-Lorca R, Debette S, Longstreth WT, Jr., Janssens ACJW, Pankratz VS, Dartigues JF, Hollingworth P, Aspelund T, Hernandez I, Beiser A, Kuller LH, Koudstaal PJ, Dickson DW, Tzourio C, Abraham R, Antunez C, Du Y, Rotter JI, Aulchenko YS, Harris TB, Petersen RC, Berr C, Owen MJ, Lopez-Arrieta J, Varadarajan BN, Becker JT, Rivadeneira F, Nalls MA, Graff-Radford NR, Campion D, Auerbach S, Rice K, Hofman A, Jonsson PV, Schmidt H, Lathrop M,

Mosley TH, Au R, Psaty BM, Uitterlinden AG, Farrer LA, Lumley T, Ruiz A, Williams J, Amouyel P, Younkin SG, Wolf PA, Launer LJ, Lopez OL, van Duijn CM and Breteler MMB for the CHARGE, GERADI, and EADII Consortia. *Genome-wide analysis of genetic loci associated with Alzheimer disease*. JAMA. 2010; **303**(18): p. 1832-1840.

- Harold D. Abraham R. Hollingworth P. Sims R. Gerrish A. Hamshere 103. ML, Pahwa JS, Moskvina V, Dowzell K, Williams A, Jones N, Thomas C. Stretton A. Morgan AR. Lovestone S. Powell J. Proitsi P. Lupton MK. Bravne C, Rubinsztein DC, Gill M, Lawlor B, Lynch A, Morgan K, Brown KS, Passmore PA, Craig D, McGuinness B, Todd S, Holmes C, Mann D, Smith AD, Love S, Kehoe PG, Hardy J, Mead S, Fox N, Rossor M. Collinge J. Maier W. Jessen F. Schürmann B. Heun R. van den Bussche H. Heuser I. Kornhuber J. Wiltfang J. Dichgans M. Frölich L. Hampel H. Hüll M. Rujescu D. Goate AM. Kauwe JS. Cruchaga C. Nowotny P. Morris JC, Mayo K, Sleegers K, Bettens K, Engelborghs S. De Deyn PP, van Broeckhoven C, Livingston G, Bass NJ, Gurling H, McQuillin A, Gwilliam R, Deloukas P, Al-Chalabi A, Shaw CE, Tsolaki M. Singleton AB, Guerreiro R, Mühleisen TW, Nöthen MM, Moebus S, Jöckel KH, Klopp N, Wichmann HE, Carrasquillo MM, Pankratz VS, Younkin SG, Holmans PA, O'Donovan M, Owen MJ and Williams J. Genome-wide association study identifies variants at CLU and PICALM associated with Alzheimer's disease. Nat Genet. 2009: 41(10): p. 1088-1093.
- 104. Bertram L, McQueen MB, Mullin K, Blacker D and Tanzi RE. Systematic meta-analyses of Alzheimer disease genetic association studies: the AlzGene database. Nat Genet. 2007; **39**(1): p. 17-23.
- 105. Andreasen N, Hesse C, Davidsson P, Minthon L, Wallin A, Winblad B, Vanderstichele H, Vanmechelen E and Blennow K. *Cerebrospinal fluid* β -amyloid_(*l*-42) in Alzheimer disease: differences between early- and late-onset Alzheimer disease and stability during the course of disease. Arch Neurol. 1999; **56**(6): p. 673-680.
- Blennow K, Hampel H, Weiner M and Zetterberg H. *Cerebrospinal fluid* and plasma biomarkers in Alzheimer disease. Nat Rev Neurol. 2010; 6(3): p. 13I-144.
- 107. Hansson O, Zetterberg H, Buchhave P, Londos E, Blennow K and Minthon L. Association between CSF biomarkers and incipient Alzheimer's disease in patients with mild cognitive impairment: a followup study. Lancet Neurol. 2006; 5(3): p. 228-234.
- 108. Mattsson N, Zetterberg H, Hansson O, Andreasen N, Parnetti L, Jonsson M, Herukka SK, van der Flier WM, Blankenstein MA, Ewers M, Rich K, Kaiser E, Verbeek M, Tsolaki M, Mulugeta E, Rosén E, Aarsland D, Visser PJ, Schröder J, Marcusson J, de Leon M, Hampel H, Scheltens P, Pirttilä T, Wallin A, Jönhagen ME, Minthon L, Winblad B and Blennow K. CSF biomarkers and incipient Alzheimer disease in patients with mild cognitive impairment. JAMA. 2009; **302**(4): p. 385-393.

- 109. Buchhave P, Minthon L, Zetterberg H, Wallin AK, Blennow K and Hansson O. *Cerebrospinal fluid levels of \beta-amyloid 1-42, but not of tau, are fully changed already 5 to 10 years before the onset of Alzheimer dementia*. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2012; **69**(1): p. 98-106.
- IIO. Bateman RJ, Xiong C, Benzinger TL, Fagan AM, Goate A, Fox NC, Marcus DS, Cairns NJ, Xie X, Blazey TM, Holtzman DM, Santacruz A, Buckles V, Oliver A, Moulder K, Aisen PS, Ghetti B, Klunk WE, McDade E, Martins RN, Masters CL, Mayeux R, Ringman JM, Rossor MN, Schofield PR, Sperling RA, Salloway S and Morris JC for the Dominantly Inherited Alzheimer Network. *Clinical and biomarker changes in dominantly inherited Alzheimer's disease*. N Engl J Med. 2012; **367**(9): p. 795-804.
- III. Strozyk D, Blennow K, White LR and Launer LJ. CSF $A\beta$ 42 levels correlate with amyloid-neuropathology in a population-based autopsy study. Neurology. 2003; **60**(4): p. 652-656.
- II2. Blennow K, Mattsson N, Schöll M, Hansson O and Zetterberg H. Amyloid biomarkers in Alzheimer's disease. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 2015; 36(5): p. 297-309.
- 113. Abdelnour C, van Steenoven I, Londos E, Blanc F, Auestad B, Kramberger MG, Zetterberg H, Mollenhauer B, Boada M and Aarsland D on behalf of the European DLB Consortium. Alzheimer's disease cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers predict cognitive decline in lewy body dementia. Mov Disord. 2016; 31(8): p. 1203-1208.
- 114. Krut JJ, Zetterberg H, Blennow K, Cinque P, Hagberg L, Price RW, Studahl M and Gisslén M. Cerebrospinal fluid Alzheimer's biomarker profiles in CNS infections. J Neurol. 2013; 260(2): p. 620-626.
- 115. Pannee J, Portelius E, Oppermann M, Atkins A, Hornshaw M, Zegers I, Höjrup P, Minthon L, Hansson O, Zetterberg H, Blennow K and Gobom J. A selected reaction monitoring (SRM)-based method for absolute quantification of $A\beta_3 8$, $A\beta_4 0$, and $A\beta_4 2$ in cerebrospinal fluid of Alzheimer's disease patients and healthy controls. J Alzheimers Dis. 2013; **33**(4): p. 1021-1032.
- 116. Rosén C, Andreasson U, Mattsson N, Marcusson J, Minthon L, Andreasen N, Blennow K and Zetterberg H. *Cerebrospinal fluid profiles* of amyloid β -related biomarkers in Alzheimer's disease. Neuromolecular Med. 2012; **14**(1): p. 65-73.
- 117. Olsson A, Höglund K, Sjögren M, Andreasen N, Minthon L, Lannfelt L, Buerger K, Möller HJ, Hampel H, Davidsson P and Blennow K. *Measurement of a- and \beta-secretase cleaved amyloid precursor protein in cerebrospinal fluid from Alzheimer patients*. Exp Neurol. 2003; **183**(I): p. 74-80.
- 118. Rembach A, Faux NG, Watt AD, Pertile KK, Rumble RL, Trounson BO, Fowler CJ, Roberts BR, Perez KA, Li QX, Laws SM, Taddei K, Rainey-Smith S, Robertson JS, Vandijck M, Vanderstichele H, Barnham KJ, Ellis KA, Szoeke C, Macaulay L, Rowe CC, Villemagne VL, Ames D, Martins RN, Bush AI, Masters CL and the AIBL research group.

Changes in plasma amyloid beta in a longitudinal study of aging and Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Dement. 2014; **10**(1): p. 53-61.

- 119. Lui JK, Laws SM, Li QX, Villemagne VL, Ames D, Brown B, Bush AI, De Ruyck K, Dromey J, Ellis KA, Faux NG, Foster J, Fowler C, Gupta V, Hudson P, Laughton K, Masters CL, Pertile K, Rembach A, Rimajova M, Rodrigues M, Rowe CC, Rumble R, Szoeke C, Taddei K, Taddei T, Trounson B, Ward V and Martins RN for the AIBL Research Group. *Plasma amyloid-β as a biomarker in Alzheimer's disease: the AIBL study* of aging. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010; **20**(4): p. 1233-1242.
- 120. Fukumoto H, Tennis M, Locascio JJ, Hyman BT, Growdon JH and Irizarry MC. Age but not diagnosis is the main predictor of plasma amyloid β -protein levels. Arch Neurol. 2003; **60**(7): p. 958-964.
- 121. Nakamura A, Kaneko N, Villemagne VL, Kato T, Doecke J, Doré V, Fowler C, Li QX, Martins R, Rowe C, Tomita T, Matsuzaki K, Ishii K, Ishii K, Arahata Y, Iwamoto S, Ito K, Tanaka K, Masters CL and Yanagisawa K. *High performance plasma amyloid-\beta biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease*. Nature. 2018; **554**(7691): p. 249-254.
- 122. Janelidze S, Stomrud E, Palmqvist S, Zetterberg H, van Westen D, Jeromin A, Song L, Hanlon D, Tan Hehir CA, Baker D, Blennow K and Hansson O. *Plasma \beta-amyloid in Alzheimer's disease and vascular disease.* Sci Rep. 2016; **6**: p. 26801.
- 123. Vanmechelen É, Vanderstichele H, Davidsson P, van Kerschaver E, van der Perre B, Sjögren M, Andreasen N and Blennow K. Quantification of tau phosphorylated at threonine 181 in human cerebrospinal fluid: a sandwich ELISA with a synthetic phosphopeptide for standardization. Neurosci Lett. 2000; 285(1): p. 49-52.
- 124. Blennow K, Wallin A, Ågren H, Spenger C, Siegfried J and Vanmechelen E. *Tau protein in cerebrospinal fluid: a biochemical marker for axonal degeneration in Alzheimer disease?* Mol Chem Neuropathol. 1995; 26(3): p. 231-245.
- 125. Vanderstichele H, De Vreese K, Blennow K, Andreasen N, Sindic C, Ivanoiu A, Hampel H, Bürger K, Parnetti L, Lanari A, Padovani A, DiLuca M, Bläser M, Öhrfelt Olsson A, Pottel H, Hulstaert F and Vanmechelen E. *Analytical performance and clinical utility of the INNOTEST*[®] *PHOSPHO-TAU*_(181P) assay for discrimination between *Alzheimer's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies*. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2006; **44**(12): p. 1472-1480.
- 126. Grahn A, Hagberg L, Nilsson S, Blennow K, Zetterberg H and Studahl M. Cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers in patients with varicella-zoster virus CNS infections. J Neurol. 2013; 260(7): p. 1813-1821.
- 127. Kondziella D and Zetterberg H. *Hyperphosphorylation of tau protein in superficial CNS siderosis.* J Neurol Sci. 2008; **273**(1-2): p. 130-132.
- 128. Zetterberg H. *Review: Tau in biofluids relation to pathology, imaging and clinical features.* Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2017; **43**(3): p. 194-199.

- 129. Maia LF, Kaeser SA, Reichwald J, Hruscha M, Martus P, Staufenbiel M and Jucker M. *Changes in amyloid-\beta and Tau in the cerebrospinal fluid of transgenic mice overexpressing amyloid precursor protein*. Sci Transl Med. 2013; **5**(194): p. 194re192.
- 130. Sato C, Barthélemy NR, Mawuenyega KG, Patterson BW, Gordon BA, Jockel-Balsarotti J, Sullivan M, Crisp MJ, Kasten T, Kirmess KM, Kanaan NM, Yarasheski KE, Baker-Nigh A, Benzinger TLS, Miller TM, Karch CM and Bateman RJ. *Tau Kinetics in Neurons and the Human Central Nervous System*. Neuron. 2018; **98**(4): p. 861-864.
- 131. Vandermeeren M, Mercken M, Vanmechelen E, Six J, van de Voorde A, Martin JJ and Cras P. Detection of tau proteins in normal and Alzheimer's disease cerebrospinal fluid with a sensitive sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. J Neurochem. 1993; **61**(5): p. 1828-1834.
- 132. Vigo-Pelfrey C, Seubert P, Barbour R, Blomquist C, Lee M, Lee D, Coria F, Chang L, Miller B, Lieberburg I and Schenk D. *Elevation of microtubule-associated protein tau in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease*. Neurology. 1995; 45(4): p. 788-793.
- 133. Blennow K and Hampel H. CSF markers for incipient Alzheimer's disease. Lancet Neurol. 2003; 2(10): p. 605-613.
- 134. Riemenschneider M, Wagenpfeil S, Vanderstichele H, Otto M, Wiltfang J, Kretzschmar H, Vanmechelen E, Förstl H and Kurz A. *Phospho-tau/total tau ratio in cerebrospinal fluid discriminates Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease from other dementias*. Mol Psychiatry. 2003; **8**(3): p. 343-347.
- 135. Hesse C, Rosengren L, Andreasen N, Davidsson P, Vanderstichele H, Vanmechelen E and Blennow K. *Transient increase in total tau but not phospho-tau in human cerebrospinal fluid after acute stroke.* Neurosci Lett. 2001; 297(3): p. 187-190.
- 136. Rosengren LE, Karlsson JE, Karlsson JO, Persson LI and Wikkelsø C. Patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and other neurodegenerative diseases have increased levels of neurofilament protein in CSF. J Neurochem. 1996; 67(5): p. 2013-2018.
- 137. Rosengren LE, Karlsson JE, Sjögren M, Blennow K and Wallin A. Neurofilament protein levels in CSF are increased in dementia. Neurology. 1999; 52(5): p. 1090-1093.
- 138. Zetterberg H, Skillbäck T, Mattsson N, Trojanowski JQ, Portelius E, Shaw LM, Weiner MW and Blennow K for the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. Association of Cerebrospinal Fluid Neurofilament Light Concentration With Alzheimer Disease Progression. JAMA Neurol. 2016; 73(1): p. 60-67.
- 139. Landqvist Waldö M, Frizell Santillo A, Passant U, Zetterberg H, Rosengren L, Nilsson C and Englund E. *Cerebrospinal fluid neurofilament light chain protein levels in subtypes of frontotemporal dementia*. BMC Neurol. 2013; **13**: p. 54.

- 140. Sjögren M, Rosengren L, Minthon L, Davidsson P, Blennow K and Wallin A. *Cytoskeleton proteins in CSF distinguish frontotemporal dementia from AD*. Neurology. 2000; **54**(10): p. 1960-1964.
- 141. Skillbäck T, Farahmand B, Bartlett JW, Rosén C, Mattsson N, Nägga K, Kilander L, Religa D, Wimo A, Winblad B, Rosengren L, Schott JM, Blennow K, Eriksdotter M and Zetterberg H. CSF neurofilament light differs in neurodegenerative diseases and predicts severity and survival. Neurology. 2014; 83(21): p. 1945-1953.
- 142. de Jong D, Jansen RW, Pijnenburg YA, van Geel WJ, Borm GF, Kremer HP and Verbeek MM. *CSF neurofilament proteins in the differential diagnosis of dementia.* J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2007; **78**(9): p. 936-938.
- 143. Hall S, Öhrfelt A, Constantinescu R, Andreasson U, Surova Y, Boström F, Nilsson C, Widner H, Decraemer H, Nägga K, Minthon L, Londos E, Vanmechelen E, Holmberg B, Zetterberg H, Blennow K and Hansson O. Accuracy of a panel of 5 cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers in the differential diagnosis of patients with dementia and/or parkinsonian disorders. Arch Neurol. 2012; 69(11): p. 1445-1452.
- 144. Magdalinou NK, Paterson RW, Schott JM, Fox NC, Mummery C, Blennow K, Bhatia K, Morris HR, Giunti P, Warner TT, de Silva R, Lees AJ and Zetterberg H. *A panel of nine cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers may identify patients with atypical parkinsonian syndromes.* J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2015; 86(11): p. 1240-1247.
- 145. Lycke JN, Karlsson JE, Andersen O and Rosengren LE. *Neurofilament* protein in cerebrospinal fluid: a potential marker of activity in multiple sclerosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1998; **64**(3): p. 402-404.
- 146. Malmeström C, Haghighi S, Rosengren L, Andersen O and Lycke J. *Neurofilament light protein and glial fibrillary acidic protein as biological markers in MS.* Neurology. 2003; **61**(12): p. 1720-1725.
- 147. Steinacker P, Blennow K, Halbgebauer S, Shi S, Ruf V, Oeckl P, Giese A, Kuhle J, Slivarichova D, Zetterberg H and Otto M. Neurofilaments in blood and CSF for diagnosis and prediction of onset in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. Sci Rep. 2016; 6: p. 38737.
- 148. van Eijk JJ, van Everbroeck B, Abdo WF, Kremer BP and Verbeek MM. *CSF neurofilament proteins levels are elevated in sporadic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease*. J Alzheimers Dis. 2010; **21**(2): p. 569-576.
- 149. Olsson B, Portelius E, Cullen NC, Sandelius A, Zetterberg H, Andreasson U, Höglund K, Irwin DJ, Grossman M, Weintraub D, Chen-Plotkin A, Wolk D, McCluskey L, Elman L, Shaw LM, Toledo JB, McBride J, Hernandez-Con P, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ and Blennow K. Association of Cerebrospinal Fluid Neurofilament Light Protein Levels With Cognition in Patients With Dementia, Motor Neuron Disease, and Movement Disorders. JAMA Neurol. 2019; 76(3): p. 318-325.
- 150. Lee JM, Blennow K, Andreasen N, Laterza O, Modur V, Olander J, Gao F, Ohlendorf M and Ladenson JH. *The brain injury biomarker VLP-1 is*

increased in the cerebrospinal fluid of Alzheimer disease patients. Clin Chem. 2008; **54**(10): p. 1617-1623.

- 15I. Olsson B, Hertze J, Ohlsson M, Nägga K, Höglund K, Basun H, Annas P, Lannfelt L, Andreasen N, Minthon L, Zetterberg H, Blennow K and Hansson O. Cerebrospinal fluid levels of heart fatty acid binding protein are elevated prodromally in Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia. J Alzheimers Dis. 2013; 34(3): p. 673-679.
- Blennow K, Wallin A and Ekman R. Neuron specific enolase in cerebrospinal fluid: a biochemical marker for neuronal degeneration in dementia disorders? J Neural Transm Park Dis Dement Sect. 1994; 8(3): p. 183-191.
- 153. Schmidt FM, Mergl R, Stach B, Jahn I, Gertz HJ and Schönknecht P. *Elevated levels of cerebrospinal fluid neuron-specific enolase (NSE) in Alzheimer's disease.* Neurosci Lett. 2014; **570**: p. 81-85.
- 154. Ramont L, Thoannes H, Volondat A, Chastang F, Millet MC and Maquart FX. *Effects of hemolysis and storage condition on neuron-specific enolase (NSE) in cerebrospinal fluid and serum: implications in clinical practice.* Clin Chem Lab Med. 2005; **43**(11): p. 1215-1217.
- 155. Andreasson U, Blennow K and Zetterberg H. Update on ultrasensitive technologies to facilitate research on blood biomarkers for central nervous system disorders. Alzheimers Dement (Amst). 2016; 3: p. 98-102.
- 156. Mattsson N, Andreasson U, Zetterberg H and Blennow K for the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. *Association of plasma neurofilament light with neurodegeneration in patients with Alzheimer disease.* JAMA Neurol. 2017; 74(5): p. 557-566.
- 157. Zetterberg H. Neurofilament Light: A Dynamic Cross-Disease Fluid Biomarker for Neurodegeneration. Neuron. 2016; **91**(1): p. 1-3.
- 158. Mattsson N, Zetterberg H, Janelidze S, Insel PS, Andreasson U, Stomrud E, Palmqvist S, Baker D, Tan Hehir CA, Jeromin A, Hanlon D, Song L, Shaw LM, Trojanowski JQ, Weiner MW, Hansson O and Blennow K on behalf of the ADNI investigators. *Plasma tau in Alzheimer disease*. Neurology. 2016; **87**(17): p. 1827-1835.
- 159. Zetterberg H, Wilson D, Andreasson U, Minthon L, Blennow K, Randall J and Hansson O. *Plasma tau levels in Alzheimer's disease*. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2013; 5(2): p. 9.
- 160. Selkoe DJ. Alzheimer's disease is a synaptic failure. Science. 2002;
 298(5594): p. 789-791.
- 161. Represa A, Deloulme JC, Sensenbrenner M, Ben-Ari Y and Baudier J. *Neurogranin: immunocytochemical localization of a brain-specific protein kinase C substrate.* J Neurosci. 1990; **10**(12): p. 3782-3792.
- 162. Hellwig K, Kvartsberg H, Portelius E, Andreasson U, Oberstein TJ, Lewczuk P, Blennow K, Kornhuber J, Maler JM, Zetterberg H and Spitzer P. *Neurogranin and YKL-40: independent markers of synaptic degeneration and neuroinflammation in Alzheimer's disease*. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2015; **7**: p. 74.

- 163. Kester MI, Teunissen CE, Crimmins DL, Herries EM, Ladenson JH, Scheltens P, van der Flier WM, Morris JC, Holtzman DM and Fagan AM. Neurogranin as a Cerebrospinal Fluid Biomarker for Synaptic Loss in Symptomatic Alzheimer Disease. JAMA Neurol. 2015; 72(11): p. 1275-1280.
- 164. Kvartsberg H, Duits FH, Ingelsson M, Andreasen N, Öhrfelt A, Andersson K, Brinkmalm G, Lannfelt L, Minthon L, Hansson O, Andreasson U, Teunissen CE, Scheltens P, Van der Flier WM, Zetterberg H, Portelius E and Blennow K. Cerebrospinal fluid levels of the synaptic protein neurogranin correlates with cognitive decline in prodromal Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Dement. 2015; 11(10): p. 1180-1190.
- 165. Kvartsberg H, Portelius E, Andreasson U, Brinkmalm G, Hellwig K, Lelental N, Kornhuber J, Hansson O, Minthon L, Spitzer P, Maler JM, Zetterberg H, Blennow K and Lewczuk P. Characterization of the postsynaptic protein neurogranin in paired cerebrospinal fluid and plasma samples from Alzheimer's disease patients and healthy controls. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2015; 7(1): p. 40.
- 166. Thorsell A, Bjerke M, Gobom J, Brunhage E, Vanmechelen E, Andreasen N, Hansson O, Minthon L, Zetterberg H and Blennow K. Neurogranin in cerebrospinal fluid as a marker of synaptic degeneration in Alzheimer's disease. Brain Res. 2010; 1362: p. 13-22.
- 167. Wellington H, Paterson RW, Portelius E, Törnqvist U, Magdalinou N, Fox NC, Blennow K, Schott JM and Zetterberg H. Increased CSF neurogranin concentration is specific to Alzheimer disease. Neurology. 2016; 86(9): p. 829-835.
- 168. De Vos A, Jacobs D, Struyfs H, Fransen E, Andersson K, Portelius E, Andreasson U, De Surgeloose D, Hernalsteen D, Sleegers K, Robberecht C, van Broeckhoven C, Zetterberg H, Blennow K, Engelborghs S and Vanmechelen E. *C-terminal neurogranin is increased in cerebrospinal fluid but unchanged in plasma in Alzheimer's disease*. Alzheimers Dement. 2015; **II**(12): p. 1461-1469.
- 169. Cameron B and Landreth GE. *Inflammation, microglia, and Alzheimer's disease*. Neurobiol Dis. 2010; **37**(3): p. 503-509.
- 170. Schlachetzki JC and Hull M. *Microglial activation in Alzheimer's disease*. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2009; **6**(6): p. 554-563.
- 171. Mattsson N, Tabatabaei S, Johansson P, Hansson O, Andreasson U, Månsson JE, Johansson JO, Olsson B, Wallin A, Svensson J, Blennow K and Zetterberg H. *Cerebrospinal fluid microglial markers in Alzheimer's disease: elevated chitotriosidase activity but lack of diagnostic utility*. Neuromolecular Med. 2011; **13**(2): p. 151-159.
- 172. Watabe-Rudolph M, Song Z, Lausser L, Schnack C, Begus-Nahrmann Y, Scheithauer MO, Rettinger G, Otto M, Tumani H, Thal DR, Attems J, Jellinger KA, Kestler HA, von Arnim CA and Rudolph KL. *Chitinase enzyme activity in CSF is a powerful biomarker of Alzheimer disease*. Neurology. 2012; **78**(8): p. 569-577.
- 173. Yin GN, Jeon H, Lee S, Lee HW, Cho JY and Suk K. Role of soluble CD14 in cerebrospinal fluid as a regulator of glial functions. J Neurosci Res. 2009; 87(11): p. 2578-2590.
- 174. Craig-Schapiro R, Perrin RJ, Roe CM, Xiong C, Carter D, Cairns NJ, Mintun MA, Peskind ER, Li G, Galasko DR, Clark CM, Quinn JF, D'Angelo G, Malone JP, Townsend RR, Morris JC, Fagan AM and Holtzman DM. *YKL-40: a novel prognostic fluid biomarker for preclinical Alzheimer's disease*. Biol Psychiatry. 2010; **68**(10): p. 903-912.
- 175. Olsson B, Hertze J, Lautner R, Zetterberg H, Nägga K, Höglund K, Basun H, Annas P, Lannfelt L, Andreasen N, Minthon L, Blennow K and Hansson O. *Microglial markers are elevated in the prodromal phase of Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia.* J Alzheimers Dis. 2013; 33(1): p. 45-53.
- 176. Rosén C, Andersson CH, Andreasson U, Molinuevo JL, Bjerke M, Rami L, Lladó A, Blennow K and Zetterberg H. Increased Levels of Chitotriosidase and YKL-40 in Cerebrospinal Fluid from Patients with Alzheimer's Disease. Dement Geriatr Cogn Dis Extra. 2014; 4(2): p. 297-304.
- 177. Corrêa JD, Starling D, Teixeira AL, Caramelli P and Silva TA. Chemokines in CSF of Alzheimer's disease patients. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2011; 69(3): p. 455-459.
- 178. Galimberti D, Schoonenboom N, Scheltens P, Fenoglio C, Venturelli E, Pijnenburg YA, Bresolin N and Scarpini E. *Intrathecal chemokine levels in Alzheimer disease and frontotemporal lobar degeneration*. Neurology. 2006; **66**(1): p. 146-147.
- 179. Axelsson M, Malmeström C, Nilsson S, Haghighi S, Rosengren L and Lycke J. *Glial fibrillary acidic protein: a potential biomarker for progression in multiple sclerosis.* J Neurol. 2011; **258**(5): p. 882-888.
- 180. Studahl M, Rosengren L, Günther G and Hagberg L. Difference in pathogenesis between herpes simplex virus type 1 encephalitis and tickborne encephalitis demonstrated by means of cerebrospinal fluid markers of glial and neuronal destruction. J Neurol. 2000; **247**(8): p. 636-642.
- 181. Zetterberg H, Hietala MA, Jonsson M, Andreasen N, Styrud E, Karlsson I, Edman A, Popa C, Rasulzada A, Wahlund LO, Mehta PD, Rosengren L, Blennow K and Wallin A. *Neurochemical aftermath of amateur boxing*. Arch Neurol. 2006; 63(9): p. 1277-1280.
- 182. Anderson RE, Winnerkvist A, Hansson LO, Nilsson O, Rosengren L, Settergren G and Vaage J. Biochemical markers of cerebrospinal ischemia after repair of aneurysms of the descending and thoracoabdominal aorta. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth. 2003; 17(5): p. 598-603.
- 183. Fukuyama R, Izumoto T and Fushiki S. *The cerebrospinal fluid level of glial fibrillary acidic protein is increased in cerebrospinal fluid from*

Alzheimer's disease patients and correlates with severity of dementia. Eur Neurol. 2001; **46**(1): p. 35-38.

- 184. Andreasen N, Gottfries J, Vanmechelen E, Vanderstichele H, Davidson P, Rosengren L and Blennow K. *Evaluation of CSF biomarkers for axonal and neuronal degeneration, gliosis, and \beta-amyloid metabolism in Alzheimer's disease.* J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2001; **71**(4): p. 557-558.
- 185. Heslegrave A, Heywood W, Paterson R, Magdalinou N, Svensson J, Johansson P, Öhrfelt A, Blennow K, Hardy J, Schott J, Mills K and Zetterberg H. Increased cerebrospinal fluid soluble TREM2 concentration in Alzheimer's disease. Mol Neurodegener. 2016; II: p. 3.
- 186. Piccio L, Deming Y, Del-Águila JL, Ghezzi L, Holtzman DM, Fagan AM, Fenoglio C, Galimberti D, Borroni B and Cruchaga C. Cerebrospinal fluid soluble TREM2 is higher in Alzheimer disease and associated with mutation status. Acta Neuropathol. 2016; 131(6): p. 925-933.
- 187. Suárez-Calvet M, Kleinberger G, Araque Caballero MA, Brendel M, Rominger A, Alcolea D, Fortea J, Lleó A, Blesa R, Gispert JD, Sánchez-Valle R, Antonell A, Rami L, Molinuevo JL, Brosseron F, Traschütz A, Heneka MT, Struyfs H, Engelborghs S, Sleegers K, van Broeckhoven C, Zetterberg H, Nellgård B, Blennow K, Crispin A, Ewers M and Haass C. *sTREM2 cerebrospinal fluid levels are a potential biomarker for microglia activity in early-stage Alzheimer's disease and associate with neuronal injury markers*. EMBO Mol Med. 2016; **8**(5): p. 466-476.
- 188. Öhrfelt A, Axelsson M, Malmeström C, Nováková L, Heslegrave A, Blennow K, Lycke J and Zetterberg H. Soluble TREM-2 in cerebrospinal fluid from patients with multiple sclerosis treated with natalizumab or mitoxantrone. Mult Scler. 2016; 22(12): p. 1587-1595.
- Choi J, Lee HW and Suk K. Plasma level of chitinase 3-like 1 protein increases in patients with early Alzheimer's disease. J Neurol. 2011; 258(12): p. 2181-2185.
- 190. Mollenhauer B, El-Agnaf OM, Marcus K, Trenkwalder C and Schlossmacher MG. Quantification of α-synuclein in cerebrospinal fluid as a biomarker candidate: review of the literature and considerations for future studies. Biomark Med. 2010; 4(5): p. 683-699.
- 191. Mollenhauer B, Locascio JJ, Schulz-Schaeffer W, Sixel-Döring F, Trenkwalder C and Schlossmacher MG. α-Synuclein and tau concentrations in cerebrospinal fluid of patients presenting with parkinsonism: a cohort study. Lancet Neurol. 2011; **10**(3): p. 230-240.
- ip Ohrfelt A, Grognet P, Andreasen N, Wallin A, Vanmechelen E, Blennow K and Zetterberg H. Cerebrospinal fluid α-synuclein in neurodegenerative disorders a marker of synapse loss? Neurosci Lett. 2009; 450(3): p. 332-335.
- 193. Slaets S, Vanmechelen E, Le Bastard N, Decraemer H, Vandijck M, Martin JJ, De Deyn PP and Engelborghs S. *Increased CSF* α -synuclein

levels in Alzheimer's disease: correlation with tau levels. Alzheimers Dement. 2014; **10**(5 Suppl): p. S290-298.

- 194. Tateno F, Sakakibara R, Kawai T, Kishi M and Murano T. Alphasynuclein in the cerebrospinal fluid differentiates synucleinopathies (Parkinson Disease, dementia with Lewy bodies, multiple system atrophy) from Alzheimer disease. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2012; 26(3): p. 213-216.
- 195. Wennström M, Surova Y, Hall S, Nilsson C, Minthon L, Boström F, Hansson O and Nielsen HM. Low CSF levels of both α -synuclein and the α -synuclein cleaving enzyme neurosin in patients with synucleinopathy. PLoS One. 2013; **8**(1): p. e53250.
- 196. Kapaki E, Paraskevas GP, Emmanouilidou E and Vekrellis K. The diagnostic value of CSF α-synuclein in the differential diagnosis of dementia with Lewy bodies vs. normal subjects and patients with Alzheimer's disease. PLoS One. 2013; **8**(11): p. e81654.
- 197. Fairfoul G, McGuire LI, Pal S, Ironside JW, Neumann J, Christie S, Joachim C, Esiri M, Evetts SG, Rolinski M, Baig F, Ruffmann C, Wade-Martins R, Hu MT, Parkkinen L and Green AJ. *Alpha-synuclein RT-QuIC in the CSF of patients with alpha-synucleinopathies*. Ann Clin Transl Neurol. 2016; **3**(10): p. 812-818.
- 198. Shahnawaz M, Tokuda T, Waragai M, Mendez N, Ishii R, Trenkwalder C, Mollenhauer B and Soto C. Development of a Biochemical Diagnosis of Parkinson Disease by Detection of α-Synuclein Misfolded Aggregates in Cerebrospinal Fluid. JAMA Neurol. 2017; 74(2): p. 163-172.
- 199. Barbour R, Kling K, Anderson JP, Banducci K, Cole T, Diep L, Fox M, Goldstein JM, Soriano F, Seubert P and Chilcote TJ. *Red blood cells are the major source of alpha-synuclein in blood*. Neurodegener Dis. 2008; 5(2): p. 55-59.
- 200. Hong Z, Shi M, Chung KA, Quinn JF, Peskind ER, Galasko D, Jankovic J, Zabetian CP, Leverenz JB, Baird G, Montine TJ, Hancock AM, Hwang H, Pan C, Bradner J, Kang UJ, Jensen PH and Zhang J. DJ-1 and α-synuclein in human cerebrospinal fluid as biomarkers of Parkinson's disease. Brain. 2010; 133(Pt 3): p. 713-726.
- 201. Schipke CG, Jessen F, Teipel S, Luckhaus C, Wiltfang J, Esselmann H, Frölich L, Maier W, Rüther E, Heppner FL, Prokop S, Heuser I and Peters O. *Long-term stability of Alzheimer's disease biomarker proteins in cerebrospinal fluid.* J Alzheimers Dis. 2011; **26**(2): p. 255-262.
- 202. Teunissen CE, Otto M, Engelborghs S, Herukka SK, Lehmann S, Lewczuk P, Lleó A, Perret-Liaudet A, Tumani H, Turner MR, Verbeek MM, Wiltfang J, Zetterberg H, Parnetti L and Blennow K. White paper by the Society for CSF Analysis and Clinical Neurochemistry: Overcoming barriers in biomarker development and clinical translation. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2018; 10(1): p. 30.
- 203. Olsson A, Vanderstichele H, Andreasen N, De Meyer G, Wallin A, Holmberg B, Rosengren L, Vanmechelen E and Blennow K. Simultaneous measurement of β -amyloid₍₁₋₄₂₎, total tau, and

phosphorylated tau (Thr^{181}) in cerebrospinal fluid by the xMAP technology. Clin Chem. 2005; **51**(2): p. 336-345.

- 204. Mattsson N, Andreasson U, Persson S, Carrillo MC, Collins S, Chalbot S, Cutler N, Dufour-Rainfray D, Fagan AM, Heegaard NH, Robin Hsiung GY, Hyman B, Iqbal K, Lachno DR, Lleó A, Lewczuk P, Molinuevo JL, Parchi P, Regeniter A, Rissman RA, Rosenmann H, Sancesario G, Schröder J, Shaw LM, Teunissen CE, Trojanowski JQ, Vanderstichele H, Vandijck M, Verbeek MM, Zetterberg H, Blennow K and Käser SA on behalf of the Alzheimer's Association QC Program Work Group. CSF biomarker variability in the Alzheimer's Association quality control program. Alzheimers Dement. 2013; 9(3): p. 251-261.
- 205. Lundqvist R, Lilja J, Thomas BA, Lötjönen J, Villemagne VL, Rowe CC and Thurfjell L. *Implementation and validation of an adaptive template registration method for ¹⁸F-flutemetamol imaging data*. J Nucl Med. 2013; **54**(8): p. 1472-1478.
- 206. Friedrich JO, Adhikari NK and Beyene J. The ratio of means method as an alternative to mean differences for analyzing continuous outcome variables in meta-analysis: a simulation study. BMC Med Res Methodol. 2008; 8: p. 32.
- 207. DerSimonian R and Laird N. *Meta-analysis in clinical trials*. Control Clin Trials. 1986; **7**(3): p. 177-188.
- 208. Youden WJ. Index for rating diagnostic tests. Cancer. 1950; **3**(1): p. 32-35.
- 209. Sjögren M, Vanderstichele H, Ågren H, Zachrisson O, Edsbagge M, Wikkelsø C, Skoog I, Wallin A, Wahlund LO, Marcusson J, Nägga K, Andreasen N, Davidsson P, Vanmechelen E and Blennow K. *Tau and* $A\beta 42$ in cerebrospinal fluid from healthy adults 21-93 years of age: establishment of reference values. Clin Chem. 2001; **47**(10): p. 1776-1781.
- 210. Jensen M, Schröder J, Blomberg M, Engvall B, Pantel J, Ida N, Basun H, Wahlund LO, Werle E, Jauss M, Beyreuther K, Lannfelt L and Hartmann T. *Cerebrospinal fluid Aβ42 is increased early in sporadic Alzheimer's disease and declines with disease progression*. Ann Neurol. 1999; **45**(4): p. 504-511.
- Schmechel D, Marangos PJ, Zis AP, Brightman M and Goodwin FK. Brain endolases as specific markers of neuronal and glial cells. Science. 1978; 199(4326): p. 313-315.
- 212. Laterza OF, Modur VR, Crimmins DL, Olander JV, Landt Y, Lee JM and Ladenson JH. *Identification of novel brain biomarkers*. Clin Chem. 2006; **52**(9): p. 1713-1721.
- 213. Ockner RK, Manning JA, Poppenhausen RB and Ho WK. *A binding protein for fatty acids in cytosol of intestinal mucosa, liver, myocardium, and other tissues.* Science. 1972; **177**(4043): p. 56-58.
- 214. Bonneh-Barkay D, Bissel SJ, Wang G, Fish KN, Nicholl GC, Darko SW, Medina-Flores R, Murphey-Corb M, Rajakumar PA, Nyaundi J, Mellors JW, Bowser R and Wiley CA. YKL-40, a marker of simian

immunodeficiency virus encephalitis, modulates the biological activity of basic fibroblast growth factor. Am J Pathol. 2008; **173**(I): p. 130-143.

- 215. Horbinski C, Wang G and Wiley CA. *YKL-40 is directly produced by tumor cells and is inversely linked to EGFR in glioblastomas.* Int J Clin Exp Pathol. 2010; **3**(3): p. 226-237.
- Jansen WJ, Ossenkoppele R, Knol DL, Tijms BM, Scheltens P, Verhev 216. FR, Visser PJ, Aalten P, Aarsland D, Alcolea D, Alexander M, Almdahl IS, Arnold SE, Baldeiras I, Barthel H, van Berckel BN, Bibeau K, Blennow K, Brooks DJ, van Buchem MA, Camus V, Cavedo E, Chen K, Chetelat G, Cohen AD, Drzezga A, Engelborghs S, Fagan AM, Fladby T. Fleisher AS, van der Flier WM, Ford L, Förster S, Fortea J, Foskett N, Frederiksen KS, Freund-Levi Y, Frisoni GB, Frölich L, Gabryelewicz T, Gill KD. Gkatzima O. Gómez-Tortosa E. Gordon MF. Grimmer T. Hampel H. Hausner L. Hellwig S. Herukka SK, Hildebrandt H. Ishihara L. Ivanoiu A. Jagust WJ. Johannsen P. Kandimalla R. Kapaki E. Klimkowicz-Mrowiec A. Klunk WE. Köhler S. Koglin N. Kornhuber J. Kramberger MG, van Laere K, Landau SM, Lee DY, de Leon M, Lisetti V. Lleó A. Madsen K. Maier W. Marcusson J. Mattsson N. de Mendonca A, Meulenbroek O, Meyer PT, Mintun MA, Mok V, Molinuevo JL. Møllergård HM, Morris JC, Mroczko B, van der Mussele S, Na DL, Newberg A, Nordberg A, Nordlund A, Novak GP, Paraskevas GP, Parnetti L, Perera G, Peters O, Popp J, Prabhakar S, Rabinovici GD, Ramakers IH, Rami L, Resende de Oliveira C, Rinne JO, Rodrigue KM, Rodríguez-Rodríguez E, Roe CM, Rot U, Rowe CC, Rüther E, Sabri O, Sanchez-Juan P, Santana I, Sarazin M, Schröder J, Schütte C, Seo SW, Soetewey F, Soininen H, Spiru L, Struyfs H, Teunissen CE, Tsolaki M, Vandenberghe R, Verbeek MM, Villemagne VL, Vos SJ, van Waalwijk van Doorn LJ, Waldemar G, Wallin A, Wallin AK, Wiltfang J, Wolk DA, Zboch M and Zetterberg H. Prevalence of cerebral amyloid pathology in persons without dementia: a meta-analysis. JAMA. 2015; 313(19): p. 1924-1938.
- 217. Albert MS, DeKosky ST, Dickson D, Dubois B, Feldman HH, Fox NC, Gamst A, Holtzman DM, Jagust WJ, Petersen RC, Snyder PJ, Carrillo MC, Thies B and Phelps CH. *The diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment due to Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease.* Alzheimers Dement. 2011; 7(3): p. 270-279.
- 218. Shaw LM, Vanderstichele H, Knapik-Czajka M, Clark CM, Aisen PS, Petersen RC, Blennow K, Soares H, Simon A, Lewczuk P, Dean R, Siemers E, Potter W, Lee VM, Trojanowski JQ and the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. *Cerebrospinal fluid biomarker signature in Alzheimer's disease neuroimaging initiative subjects*. Ann Neurol. 2009; **65**(4): p. 403-413.
- 219. Galasko D, Chang L, Motter R, Clark CM, Kaye J, Knopman D, Thomas R, Kholodenko D, Schenk D, Lieberburg I, Miller B, Green R, Basherad R, Kertiles L, Boss MA and Seubert P. *High cerebrospinal fluid tau and*

low amyloid β 42 levels in the clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer disease and relation to apolipoprotein *E* genotype. Arch Neurol. 1998; **55**(7): p. 937-945.

- 220. Sunderland T, Mirza N, Putnam KT, Linker G, Bhupali D, Durham R, Soares H, Kimmel L, Friedman D, Bergeson J, Csako G, Levy JA, Bartko JJ and Cohen RM. *Cerebrospinal fluid* β -amyloid₁₋₄₂ and tau in control subjects at risk for Alzheimer's disease: the effect of APOE ε_4 allele. Biol Psychiatry. 2004; **56**(9): p. 670-676.
- 221. Vemuri P, Wiste HJ, Weigand SD, Knopman DS, Shaw LM, Trojanowski JQ, Aisen PS, Weiner M, Petersen RC and Jack CR, Jr. on behalf of the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. *Effect of apolipoprotein E on biomarkers of amyloid load and neuronal pathology in Alzheimer disease*. Ann Neurol. 2010; **67**(3): p. 308-316.
- 222. Prince JA, Zetterberg H, Andreasen N, Marcusson J and Blennow K. *APOE* ε_4 allele is associated with reduced cerebrospinal fluid levels of *Aβ*42. Neurology. 2004; **62**(II): p. 2116-2118.
- 223. Leoni V. The effect of apolipoprotein E (ApoE) genotype on biomarkers of amyloidogenesis, tau pathology and neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2011; **49**(3): p. 375-383.
- 224. Rosenmann H. CSF biomarkers for amyloid and tau pathology in Alzheimer's disease. J Mol Neurosci. 2012; 47(1): p. 1-14.
- 225. Mattsson N, Insel PS, Donohue M, Landau S, Jagust WJ, Shaw LM, Trojanowski JQ, Zetterberg H, Blennow K and Weiner MW for the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. *Independent information* from cerebrospinal fluid amyloid- β and florbetapir imaging in Alzheimer's disease. Brain. 2015; **138**(Pt 3): p. 772-783.
- 226. Palmqvist S, Mattsson N and Hansson O for the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. Cerebrospinal fluid analysis detects cerebral amyloid- β accumulation earlier than positron emission tomography. Brain. 2016; **139**(Pt 4): p. 1226-1236.
- 227. Morris JC, Roe CM, Xiong C, Fagan AM, Goate AM, Holtzman DM and Mintun MA. *APOE predicts amyloid-beta but not tau Alzheimer pathology in cognitively normal aging*. Ann Neurol. 2010; **67**(1): p. 122-131.
- 228. Caselli RJ, Dueck AC, Osborne D, Sabbagh MN, Connor DJ, Ahern GL, Baxter LC, Rapcsak SZ, Shi J, Woodruff BK, Locke DE, Snyder CH, Alexander GE, Rademakers R and Reiman EM. Longitudinal modeling of age-related memory decline and the APOE ε4 effect. N Engl J Med. 2009; **36I**(3): p. 255-263.
- 229. Insel PS, Mattsson N, Mackin RS, Schöll M, Nosheny RL, Tosun D, Donohue MC, Aisen PS, Jagust WJ and Weiner MW for the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. Accelerating rates of cognitive decline and imaging markers associated with β-amyloid pathology. Neurology. 2016; 86(20): p. 1887-1896.
- 230. Insel PS, Mattsson N, Donohue MC, Mackin RS, Aisen PS, Jack CR, Jr., Shaw LM, Trojanowski JQ, Weiner MW and the Alzheimer's Disease

Neuroimaging Initiative. *The transitional association between* β *-amyloid pathology and regional brain atrophy*. Alzheimers Dement. 2015; **II**(10): p. 1171-1179.

- 23I. Mattsson N, Insel PS, Nosheny R, Tosun D, Trojanowski JQ, Shaw LM, Jack CR, Jr., Donohue MC and Weiner MW for the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. *Emerging* β -amyloid pathology and accelerated cortical atrophy. JAMA Neurol. 2014; **7I**(6): p. 725-734.
- 232. Mattsson N, Insel PS, Donohue M, Jagust W, Sperling R, Aisen P and Weiner MW for the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. *Predicting Reduction of Cerebrospinal Fluid \beta-Amyloid 42 in Cognitively Healthy Controls.* JAMA Neurol. 2015; **72**(5): p. 554-560.
- 233. Folstein MF, Folstein SE and McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. J Psychiatr Res. 1975; 12(3): p. 189-198.